DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SETTLEMENTS NOTICE 139 OF 2020

1

PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS REGULATIONS, 2020

I, Lindiwe Nonceba Sisulu, Minister for Human Settlements, Water and Sanitation hereby publishes the draft Property Practitioners Regulations, 2020 for public comment. The draft Regulation is hereby attached

Any interested persons or institutions are hereby invited to submit written comments or representations with regard to the draft Regulations within 60 days of the date of publication of this notice. All comments or presentations must be submitted in writing in one of the following ways:

(a) By post to: The Director General

Department of Human Settlements

Private Bag x 644

Pretoria

0001

For attention: [Ms Rose Murray and Ms Lisa Masilo]

or

(b) Delivered to: The Director-General

Department of Human Settlements

260 Justice Mohamed Street

For attention: [Ms L Masilo and Ms R Murray]

or

(c) By electronic mail: [Lisa.Masilo@dhs.gov.za & Rose.Murray@dhs.gov.za]

Enquiries: [Ms L Masilo 012-444-9097 & Ms R Murray 012-4449283]

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CHAF	PTER 1: DEFINITIONS AND EXEMPTIONS	3
1	DEFINITIONS	3
2	MANNER AND FORM OF APPLYING FOR EXEMPTION	5
3	MANNER AND FORM OF RAISING OBJECTION TO EXEMPTION	8
4	EXEMPTION FROM TRUST ACCOUNTS	9
CHAF	PTER 2: TRANSFORMATION	12
5	ACCESS TO FINANCE AND EMPOWERMENT	13
CHAF	PTER 3: COMPLIANCE, ENFORCEMENT AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION	. 13
6	FORMAT OF COMPLIANCE NOTICE	. 13
7	FORM FOR LODGING COMPLAINT	. 15
8	REFERRAL OF COMPLAINT TO MEDIATION	. 17
9	NOTICE OF MEDIATION	. 21
10	NOTICE OF ADJUDICATION	. 22
11	PROCEDURE FOR ADJUDICATION	. 23
12	RECORD OF ADJUDICATION PROCEEDINGS	. 33
13	LODGING AN APPEAL RE: OUTCOME OF ADJUDICATION	. 33
14	NOTICE OF APPEAL	. 35
15	PROCEDURE FOR APPEAL	. 36
16	RECORD OF APPEAL	. 41
CHAF	PTER 4: FEES AND THE FIDELITY FUND	. 42
17	FEES PAYABLE UNDER THE ACT	. 42
18	METHOD OF AUTOMATICALLY ESCALATING FEES ANNUALLY	
19	CLAIMS FROM FIDELITY FUND	. 43
20	INQUIRIES RE: CLAIMS FROM FIDELITY FUND	. 45
21	CLAIMS OF TRUST MONIES BY PREVIOUSLY UNIDENTIFIED BENEFICIARIES	. 47
22	MAXIMUM PAY-OUTS FROM FIDELITY FUND	. 49
CHAF	PTER 5: FIDELITY FUND CERTIFICATES	. 49
23	FORM AND DEADLINE FOR APPLYING FOR FIDELITY FUND CERTIFICATES	
24	FORMAT OF FIDELITY FUND CERTIFICATE	
25	PENALTY FOR LATE FFC APPLICATIONS	
26	DEADLINE FOR RESPONDING TO NOTICE OF AMENDMENT OF FFC	
CHAF	PTER 6: TRUST ACCOUNTS AND DETAILS OF AUDITOR	
27	INFORMATION ABOUT TRUST ACCOUNT	
28	INFORMATION RE: SEPARATE SAVINGS ACCOUNT	
29	BANK'S DECLARATION OF INTEREST	
30	TRUST ACCOUNT ADMINISTRATION	
31	WINDING UP TRUST ACCOUNTS	. 55

32	UPDATE OF AUDITOR'S DETAILS	56
СНА	APTER 7: TRAINING, CONDUCT AND CONSUMER PROTECTION MEASURES	56
33	STANDARD OF TRAINING	56
34	CODE OF CONDUCT : RESIDENTIAL PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS	60
35	UNDESIRABLE BUSINESS PRACTICES	69
36	MANDATORY DISCLOSURE	70
37	WORDING ON LETTERHEADS AND IN AGREEMENTS	73
СНА	PTER 8: ADMINISTRATIVE AND OTHER MATTERS	74
38	DISTINCTION BETWEEN MINOR AND MAJOR CONTRAVENTIONS	74
39	CONTRAVENTIONS OF THE ACT ARE CLASSIFIED AS MINOR OR SUBSTA	۹NTIAL,
AND	ATTRACT THE MAXIMUM FINES AS SET OUT BELOW	74
40	SPECIFICATION OF OTHER SERVICES	76
41	DOCUMENT RETENTION	77
42	ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS	77

CHAPTER 1: DEFINITIONS AND EXEMPTIONS

1 **DEFINITIONS**

- 1.1 Unless the context indicates otherwise, words that are defined in the Act shall be ascribed their meaning, and –
- 1.2 "Act" means the Property Practitioners Act, No 22 of 2019;
- 1.3 "appellant" means the person referred to in section 31 (1) of the Act;
- 1.4 "Authority" means the Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority established under section 5 of the Act;
- 1.5 "candidate property practitioner" means a person referred to in section 1 of the Act;
- 1.6 "case presenter" means the person appointed or designated in terms of regulation 15.m);
- 1.7 "charge" means a charge of sanctionable conduct which shall be brought against any property practitioner;
- "client" means a person who has given a property practitioner a mandate, provided that should a property practitioner have conflicting mandates in respect of a particular immovable property, the person whose mandate has first been accepted by the property practitioner, is regarded as the client;

- 1.9 "code of conduct" means the code of conduct referred to in section 61 (1) of the Act; "compensatory award" means the compensation referred to in section 30 (7) (b)) of the Act;
- 1.10 "complainant" means any person who lodged a complaint against a property practitioner in terms of section 28 (1) of the Act;
- 1.11 "complaint" means a complaint concerning the conduct deserving of sanction against any property practitioner acting in his or her capacity as such;
- 1.12 "effective date" means the date upon which these regulations come into operation;
- 1.13 "Fidelity Fund" means the Property Practitioners Fidelity Fund contemplated in section 34 of the Act;
- 1.14 "franchise" means an agreement, arrangement or understanding between a franchisor and a franchisee property practitioner in terms of which the latter is entitled or required to operate under a trade name which is owned by, or which is associated with the business of, the franchisor or any other person;
- 1.15 "immovable property" means property as defined in section 1 of the Act;
- 1.16 "mandate" means an instruction or an authority given to, and accepted by, a property practitioner to render a service;
- 1.17 "mediator" means a mediator appointed in terms of section 29 (2) of the Act;
- 1.18 "Minister" means the Minister of Human Settlements and includes his or her successor in title;
- 1.19 "non-principal property practitioner" means any person referred to in paragraph (e) (ii) of the definition of 'property practitioner' in section 1 of the Act;
- 1.20 "notice of appeal" means the notice referred to in section 31 (1) of the Act;
- 1.21 "NQF" means the National Qualifications Framework as defined in section 1 of the South African Qualifications Authority Act, 1995 (Act No. 58 of 1995);
- 1.22 "principal property practitioner" means any person referred to in paragraph (a) or paragraph (e) (i) of the definition of 'property practitioner' in section 1 of the Act;
- 1.23 "Professional Designation Examination" means an integrated test of knowledge for property practitioners agents contemplated in regulation 33.i);
- 1.24 "property practitioner" means a person defined in section 1 of the Act, including a candidate property practitioner;

- 1.25 "property practitioner charged" means the property practitioner as defined in the Property Practitioners Act.
- 1.26 "respondent" means a property practitioner against whom a complaint or a charge has been laid;
- 1.27 "record" means the record of the proceedings before the adjudication appeal committee;
- 1.28 "regulations" means these regulations, and "regulation" means a provision of these regulations;
- 1.29 "sanctionable conduct" means a sanctionable conduct as contemplated in the Act;
- 1.30 "service" means any service referred to in subparagraphs (i)-(vi) of paragraph (a) of the definition of "property practitioner" in section 1 of the Act; and
- 1.31 "sole mandate" means a mandate incorporating an undertaking on the part of the person giving the mandate, not to confer a similar mandate on another property practitioner before the expiry of a determined or determinable period.

2 MANNER AND FORM OF APPLYING FOR EXEMPTION

- 2.1 An application for exemption under section 4 of the Act must be submitted electronically in writing to the Authority.
- The application for exemption must be made using form E1 below.
- 2.3 Any objection to an exemption must be made using form E2.

FORM E1– APPLICATION FOR EXEMPTION FROM PROVISIONS OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, 2019

Full names of the applicant:

If the applicant is a natural person:

South African identity number of the applicant:

If no South African identity number is available, then:

Passport number of the applicant:

Country of issue of passport:

State the place of residence of the applicant:

State the principal place of business of the applicant, if applicable:

State the name of the employer of the applicant, if applicable:

If the applicant is not a State the form of the		pany, close corporation,	trust):
Briefly state the reason	exemption is appli	ed for (full reasons may b	pe attached separately):
the Authority or its pred	ecessor in title the E	the holder of a fidelity fu Estate Agency Affairs Boa ficate held by the applica	ard, attach a copy of the
and also provide all release If the applicant is not a radirectors, members or to	vant supporting doc natural person, also rustees or similar	asons as to why exempt cumentation. attach an authorising re- body exercising control t the exemption applica	solution by the board of of the applicant which
State the specific sec exemption is sought:	tions and subsecti	ons of the Property Pra	actitioners Act, 2019 from which
Signed at at	on this	day of	20
For and on behalf of the Full names:	applicant		

FORM E2 FORM E2- OBJECTION TO EXEMPTION GRANTED UNDER THE PROVISIONS OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, 2019

Full names of the objecting party:

If the objecting party is not a natural person: State the form of the objecting party (e.g. company, close corporation, trust): State the registration number of the objecting party, if applicable: State the place of registration of the objecting party, if applicable: State the principal place of business of the objecting party, if applicable: Provide full details of the directors, members, trustees or similar persons exercising control over the objecting party (attached separately, if necessary):
Please also provide full details of shareholders, members, beneficiaries or other persons who have a direct financial interest in the objecting party (attached separately, if necessary):
Briefly state the basis of the objection (full reasons may be attached separately):
State the specific sections and subsections of the Property Practitioners Act, 2019 in respect of which exemption has been granted and to which objection is made:

If the objecting party is or has at any time being the holder of a fidelity fund certificate issued by the Authority or its predecessor in title the Estate Agency Affairs Board, attach a copy of the most recent version of the fidelity fund certificate held by the objecting party.

Please separately attach comprehensive reasons as to why exemption is being applied for and also provide all relevant supporting documentation.

If the applicant is not a natural person, also attach an authorising resolution by the board of directors, members or trustees or similar body exercising control of the applicant which authorises the signatory below to submit the exemption application on behalf of the applicant.

Signed at at	on this	day of	20
For and on behalf of Full names:	of the applicant		

3 MANNER AND FORM OF RAISING OBJECTION TO EXEMPTION

3.1 The objection contemplated in section 4 (4) (a) of the Act must be lodged using the following form –

	SECTION A: DETAILS OF OBJECTOR (MARK "N / A) IF NOT APPLICABLE)		
1.	Full name		
2.	Legal form (eg. natural person, partnership, trust, close corporation, company, voluntary association etc.)		
3.	Identity, passport or registration number		
4.	Residential address		
5.	Business address		
6.	Full names of directors, members, trustees or similar persons exercising management control over Objector		
7.	Full names of shareholders or similar persons owning proprietary interests in Objector		

SECTION B: DETAILS OF OBJECTION (MARK "N / A" IF NOT APPLICABLE)				
1.	Against whom are you objecting? (Tick the appropriate box)	Person		
		Class of persons		
2.	Full name or full description of person or class of persons applying for exemption			
3.	Specific provision(s) of Act to which exemption application applies			
4.	Date on which notice of exemption application was published on the Authority's website			
5.	Please state the reasons for your objection as well as the desired result (attach additional page if necessary)			
Signed	by Objector at	on		
Signatu	ure of Objector			
	TYPARTION FROM TRUCT A COUNTY			

4 EXEMPTION FROM TRUST ACCOUNTS

- 4.1 Pursuant to the provisions of section 23 (1) of the Act, the following is prescribed –
- 4.1.1 A property practitioner is exempted from keeping a trust account if –
- 4.1.1.1 that property practitioner has never received any trust monies, other than as permitted in regulation 4.4; or
- 4.1.1.2 no longer receives any trust monies, other than as permitted in regulation 4.4; and

- 4.1.1.3 that property practitioner submits to the authority [, at the time of applying for a fidelity fund certificate,] an affidavit in the form of [Annexure E1 attached hereto] in terms of which affidavit the property practitioner asserts that —
- 4.1.1.3.1 they are compliant with the provisions of either regulation 4.1.1.1 or regulation 4.1.1.2;
- 4.1.1.3.2 they undertake that they will not receive any trust funds after the date of such affidavit other than as permitted in terms of regulation 4.4, without having first opened a trust account and having provided the Authority at least 60 days in advance of receiving any funds in trust, with full details of such trust account, including the financial institution with which such trust account is held and the trust account number; and
- 4.1.1.3.3 the property practitioner provides evidence to the Authority that any previously existing trust account (including any savings or interest-bearing account referred to in section 54 (2) operated by that property practitioner (other than as permitted in terms of regulation 4.4 has been finally closed and all funds held in that trust account have been disbursed in accordance with the requirements of law; provided that for this purpose any independent review or audit report which is compliant with regulation 4.2 below, if provided to the Authority will be sufficient evidence of compliance with the foregoing.
- 4.2 Where a property practitioner is exempted in terms of regulation 4.1.1, provided that such property practitioner has had any previously existing trust account reviewed in terms of section 23 (1) or audited in terms of section 54 (1) to (7) up to the date on which such trust account was closed, such property practitioner will not be required to again have such account reviewed or audited.
- 4.3 Where a property practitioner is exempted in terms of regulation 4.1.1 and has complied with regulation 4.2 foregoing, such property practitioner will be exempted from having to have its business and other accounts audited and will only be required to have such accounts independently reviewed by a registered accountant.
- 4.4 A property practitioner will further be exempted from operating a trust account if such property practitioner is otherwise compliant with the provisions of regulation 4.1.1 and if –
- 4.4.1 such property practitioner has mandated one or more other property practitioners that specialise in collecting and distributing trust payments ("the payment processing agents") to process such trust payments on its behalf, in respect of all trust funds received by that property practitioner;
- each payment processing agent mandated by that property practitioner operates a trust environment that complies with the Act and associated regulations;

- 4.4.3 each payment processing agent mandated by that property practitioner operates, within its trust environment, separately auditable client accounts, both in respect of each property practitioner to whom it provides such services and in respect of each client of each such property practitioner; and
- 4.4.4 the trust environment and each of the client accounts operated by the payment processing agents are audited annually in compliance with the Act and regulations, and the audit reports in respect thereof are submitted to the Authority in compliance with the Act and the regulations; and
- 4.4.5 the property practitioner concerned holds no trust monies whatever outside of the manner provided for in sub regulations 4.4.1 to 4.4.4 foregoing.

ANNEXURE E1

AFFIDAVIT BY BUSINESS PROPERTY PRACTITIONER IN RESPECT OF TRUST MONIES

- I, [insert name] (identity number [insert identity number]), in my capacity as [insert capacity] of [insert the name of the business property practitioner concerned] (registration number [insert registration number]) (the "business property practitioner") solemnly affirm that –
- 1.1 I am duly authorised to make this affidavit on behalf of the business property practitioner;
- 1.2 the business property practitioner has never received any trust monies / no longer receives any trust monies (delete whichever is not applicable);
- 1.3 should these circumstances change, we undertake not to receive any trust monies after the date hereof without first –
- 1.3.1 opening a trust account;
- 1.3.2 giving the Authority no less than 60 days' notice prior to such receipt of any trust monies; and
- 1.3.3 furnishing all details pertaining to the trust account to the Authority, which details must comprise at least the name of the financial institution at which the trust account is held, and the trust account number.

 Signature
 Full name of signatory
 Identity or registration number of signatory
Date of signature

CHAPTER 2: TRANSFORMATION

5	ACCESS TO FINANCE AND EMPOWERMENT
	Access to finance
5.1	The Authority may appoint any suitable qualified person or persons to manage the transformation fund.
5.2	The Authority must allocate and make available a certain portion of the transformation fund for the following purposes:
5.2.1	development of SMME's from historically disadvantaged persons;
5.2.2	promotion of standard of training and development of property practitioners;
5.2.3	regularization of property practitioners to promote compliance with the Act;
5.2.4	consumer education and training;
5.3	The Authority must-
5.3.1	develop guidelines including assessment criteria to qualify for the grants stipulated in regulation 5.2.1 and 5.2.2;
5.3.2	develops guidelines for the regularization of property practitioners to promote compliance to the Act;
5.3.3	close corporations whose membership comprises solely natural persons; or
5.3.4	trusts whose beneficiaries and trustees comprise solely natural persons.
5.4	Subject to regulation 5.24, the Authority must develop a consumer education and training programme to be implemented annually and monitored periodically.
	Empowerment
5.5	The Transformation fund must use no more than 50% of its income each financial year towards the following purposes $-$
	Consumer awareness
5.5.1	The Transformation fund must host interactive roadshows, seminars and workshops at which members of the general public are invited.
5.5.2	The purpose of the foregoing is to educate the attendees about their rights under the Act, both generally and in the context of specific types of property transaction.

5.5.3 At least one of the events contemplated in regulation 5.5.1 must be held once a year in each capital city and regions of the provinces of the Republic. Should more than one event be held in a particular province, the second and all subsequent events must be held outside of the capital city of that province, so as to maximise the geographic impact of said events.

Regularisation

- 5.5.4 If a property practitioner –
- 5.5.4.1 was non-compliant with the Estate Agency Affairs Act, No 112 of 1976 immediately prior to its repeal and would be non-compliant with the Act immediately following its coming into operation, and such non-compliance does not relate to wilful misconduct in either case; and
- 5.5.4.2 belongs to a category of people envisaged in regulation 5.2.1 read with 5.3,

then that property practitioner may apply to the Transformation fund for a grant to assist with the legal or other expenses it would entail to regularise its affairs and align them with the Act. The Transformation fund must apply such means test and impose such conditions in respect of said grant as it deems appropriate in the circumstances.

CHAPTER 3: COMPLIANCE, ENFORCEMENT AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

6. FORMAT OF COMPLIANCE NOTICE

a) The compliance notice contemplated in section 26 (4) of the Act shall be in the following format –

[Insert Authority's letterhead]
[Insert date]

[Insert addressee's relevant particulars]

BY HAND

BY EMAIL: [insert email address]

Dear [Sirs / Sir / Madam]

RE: COMPLIANCE NOTICE FOR MINOR CONTRAVENTIONS ISSUED BY THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS REGULATORY AUTHORITY (THE "AUTHORITY) IN TERMS OF SECTION 26 (4) OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, NO 22 OF 2019 (THE "ACT")

On [insert date(s)], your premises from which you conduct the business of a property practitioner (as contemplated in section 1 of the Act) were visited by our [insert name of inspector], who is duly appointed as an inspector in accordance with section 24 (a).

- The inspection revealed that in contravention of [insert section number], you [insert particulars of contravention].
- 3 [Alternatively to the foregoing] We have become aware that [insert details of the contravention].
- In light of this contravention, the Authority hereby issues this compliance notice directing you to [describe remedial action(s) to be taken] by no later than [insert reasonable deadline]. Should you fail to comply with this directive, in respect of either the remedial action or deadline herein indicated, such failure may, inter alia, constitute a breach of the code of conduct applicable to property practitioners, which failure in turn shall constitute sanctionable conduct as contemplated under section 62 (1) (e).
- If you admit that you have failed to adhere to the Act in the manner aforesaid, you are further directed, in terms of section 26 (5) to (6) –
- 5.1 to pay a fine in the sum of [insert sum] to the Authority; and
- 5.2 to sign the attached acknowledgement, delivering the original signed acknowledgement together with a copy of this compliance notice (which you must initial) to the Authority,

by no later than [insert deadline].

- We further draw to your attention that if you do not admit that you have failed to adhere to the Act in the manner aforesaid, that you may make representations to the Authority as to why you dispute that you have failed to adhere to the Act in the manner aforesaid. Further, in the event that you do admit that you have failed to adhere to the Act in the manner aforesaid, you may also make representations to the Authority as to the extent of the fine imposed and to draw to the attention of the Authority any reasons as to why that fine should stand to be reduced.
- In the event of your admitting that you failed to adhere to the Act in the manner aforesaid and not making representations as to the extent of the fine imposed, the fine must be paid into the following bank account using the following reference:

[insert unique reference number of the Authority]

[insert banking details of the Authority]

All communications in relation to this compliance must be either uploaded through the Authority's web portal or otherwise must be sent by the applicant to the Authority's email address at [insert email address] or otherwise sent by post or delivered by hand to the following address of the Authority –

Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority 63 Wierda Road East (Cnr Johan) Wierda Valley Sandton Johannesburg 2196

Yours faithfully

[INSERT NAME OF SIGNATORY]

Chief Executive Officer

Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT BY PROPERTY PRACTITIONER IN TERMS OF SECTION 26 (5) OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, NO 22 OF 2019 (THE "ACT")

- 1 I, [insert name] ([insert identity or registration number]), admit to having contravened the Act in the manner set out in paragraph 2 of the compliance notice to which this acknowledgement is attached.
- 2 I further confirm my awareness of the fact that -
- 2.1 I may not be prosecuted in relation to the compliance notice; and
- 2.2 the contravention referred to in the compliance notice may not be considered in any other proceedings against me.

 _Signature of property practitioner
 _Name of property practitioner
 _Identity / registration number of property practitioner
Date of signature

7. FORM FOR LODGING COMPLAINT

 a) A complaint contemplated in section 28 (1) of the Act must be lodged on the following form –

SECTION A: COMPLAINANT (MARK "N / A) IF NOT APPLICABLE)		
1	Full name	
2	Legal form (e.g. natural person, partnership, trust, close corporation, company, voluntary association etc.)	
3	Identity, passport or registration number	
4	Residential address	
5	Business address	

6	Full names of directors members	
6	Full names of directors, members, trustees or similar persons	
	trustees or similar persons exercising management control	
	over Complainant	
	ovor complanant	
7	Full names of shareholders or	
	similar persons owning proprietary	
	interests in Complainant	
	CECTION D. DDODED	TV DD 4 CTITIONED
	SECTION B: PROPER (MARK "N / A" IF NO	
	(MAKK N/A II N	of AFFEIGABLE)
1	Full name	
2	Legal form (e.g. sole	
	proprietorship, partnership, trust,	
	close corporation or company)	
3	Identity passport or registration	
3	Identity, passport or registration number	
	Hallibei	
4	Fidelity Fund certificate number (if	
	known)	
	,	
5	Residential address	
	D : 11	
6	Business address	
7	Full names of directors, members,	
· '	trustees or similar persons	
	exercising management control	
	over Property Practitioner	
8	Full names of shareholders or	
	similar persons owning proprietary	
	interests in Property Practitioner	
	SECTION C: DETAIL	S OF COMPLAINT
	SECTION C: DETAIL	5 OF COMPLAINT
1	Basis of complaint against	
	respondent (i.e. financing,	
	marketing, management, letting,	
	hiring, sale or purchase)	
	·	
2	Brief description of incident(s)	
	giving rise to complaint	

3	List of any (mu	supporting docume st be attached heret	ents, if o)	
Signed	by	Complainant	at	on
Sianatui	re of Compl	ainant		

8. REFERRAL OF COMPLAINT TO MEDIATION

Lodging of complaints

- a) Any person who feels aggrieved by any act or omission of a property practitioner may lodge a complaint with the Authority.
- b) A complaint must be addressed to the Authority and shall
 - i) be in writing;
 - ii) contain the name and address of the complainant and of the respondent (to the extent that the same are known to the complainant);
 - iii) contain details of the conduct complained of; and
 - iv) be signed by or on behalf of the complainant.
- c) The Authority may of its own accord formulate a complaint in the manner prescribed by regulation b) if on good cause it has reason to believe that the conduct of a property practitioner may constitute conduct deserving of sanction.

Consideration of complaint and investigation thereof

- d) The Authority may-
 - i) on receipt of a complaint referred to in regulation a) request the complainant to furnish it with such further information, in the form of an affidavit or otherwise, as it deems necessary;
 - ii) carry out, or cause to be carried out, any investigation in respect of a complaint as it deems necessary or appropriate; and
 - iii) notify the respondent in writing of a complaint and shall simultaneously with such notification
 - 1. furnish the respondent with a copy of the complaint in question;
 - request the respondent in writing to furnish the Authority with his or her comments on the complaint, if any, within the period referred to in regulation e); and
 - 3. advise the respondent of the provisions of regulation f).
- e) The respondent shall furnish the Authority with his or her comments, if any, within 30 days after the date of the Authority's request, or within such extended period as the Authority may allow.
- f) Comments furnished to the Authority by the respondent in terms of paragraph

 (a) shall not be used against him or her in any legal proceedings relating to the complaint.
- g) If the Authority is of the opinion that there is insufficient evidence to substantiate a complaint, the Authority shall in writing notify
 - i) the complainant; and
 - ii) the respondent (if he or she has already been notified by the Authority of the complaint),

that the matter will not be proceeded with by the Authority.

- h) The Authority may at any time and on good cause withdraw a complaint formulated by it in terms of regulation c) and shall forthwith thereafter notify the respondent of such decision in writing, if he or she has already received notification of the complaint in terms of regulation d)iii)).
- i) Notwithstanding the provisions of regulations g) and h), the Authority may at any time after having taken any step referred to in those regulations and after

notification to the complainant and the respondent (if he or she has already received a notification), re-open the matter or revoke the withdrawal of the complaint, as the case may be, if new evidence has become available which, in the opinion of the Authority, justifies such reopening or revocation.

Mediation

- j) The Authority may at any time attempt to resolve any dispute between the complainant and the respondent based on the complaint, by inviting the complainant and the respondent to participate in mediation proceedings.
- k) When inviting the parties in terms of regulation j), the Authority
 - i) shall notify both parties of the provisions of regulation o); and
 - ii) where mediation proceedings involves inter-property practitioners dispute
 - the Authority will determine mediation costs payable by the parties;
 - 2. the mediation costs shall be borne by the disputing parties on an equal basis;
 - 3. The mediation proceedings shall not commence until the mediation costs have been paid-up by the parties or parties may conclude an agreement regarding the payment of the Authority's costs in respect of the mediation proceedings and the appointment of a mediator.
- I) If the complainant and the respondent are willing to participate in mediation proceedings, the Authority (or its nominee) shall act as mediator in the matter.
- m) The mediator shall determine the procedure to be followed in the mediation.
- n) If through mediation the dispute between the complainant and the respondent is settled –
 - i) such settlement shall be recorded by the mediator in writing and shall be signed by both the complainant and the respondent as soon as is practicable; and
 - ii) the complainant in question, and the charge (if any) against the respondent shall be deemed to be withdrawn, unless the respondent fails to implement any obligation imposed upon him or her in terms of the settlement as recorded and signed in terms of regulation i).

- o) Neither the complainant nor the respondent shall be obliged to participate in mediation proceedings and nothing said or done by either party in an attempt to settle the dispute through mediation shall be used in evidence in any legal proceedings relating to the complaint.
- p) A person who has been appointed as mediator in terms of this regulation, may not be involved any party
- q) Except where the parties are involved in inter-property practitioners' dispute, the mediation proceedings shall be free of charge.
- r) Any costs incurred by the Authority in respect of the mediation proceedings and the appointment of a mediator shall be borne by the Authority, subject to the provisions of an agreement (if any) as referred to in regulation k)ii)).
- s) The Authority may, if it has formulated a complaint as contemplated in regulation (c)) at any time attempt to settle the complaint through mediation, in which event regulations (m)) and (r)) shall apply *mutatis mutandis*.

Certificate of outcome

t) Upon completion of the mediation proceedings, the mediator must within seven working days issue a certificate of outcome to the complainant, respondent and the Authority

SCHEDULE 2	CERTIFICATE	OF OUTCOME
------------	-------------	------------

I, [insert name], certify that the dispute between							
[insert name of complainant] (the "Complainant")							
and							
[insert name of respondent] (the "Respondent"),							
which I mediated on [insert date(s)]							
Failed, as the parties could not come to an agreement in respect of the complainant's complaint							
Was resolved by means of a settlement agreement between the parties (attached hereto)							
Tick whichever is applicable							
Full name of mediator							
Signature of mediator							
Place of signature							
Date of signature							
9. NOTICE OF MEDIATION							
 a) A notice of mediation contemplated in section 26 (4) of the Act must be in the following format - 							
[Insert Authority's letterhead]							
[Insert date]							
To: [Insert name of complainant] (the "Complainant") [Insert address of complainant]							
And							
To: [Insert name of respondent] (the "Respondent") [Insert address of respondent]							
(the "Parties")							

BY HAND

BY POST: [insert business or residential address]

Dear [Sirs / Sir / Madam]

RE: NOTICE OF MEDIATION IN TERMS OF SECTION 26 (4) OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, NO 22/ OF 2019 (THE "ACT")

- The Parties are hereby called upon to appear at [insert location] on [insert date], at [insert time] before the undersigned mediator (the "Mediator") of the Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority (the "Authority"), for the purposes of mediating a complaint [lodged by the Complainant] / [formulated by the Authority] (delete whichever is inapplicable) of [insert short description of nature of claim] against the Respondent, in respect of which complaint the Parties have already been informed in writing delivered to them either personally, or by prepaid registered mail to their business or residential address as per the Authority's records.
- The mediation will be conducted in accordance with the procedure determined by the Mediator and attached hereto.
- 3 The Parties are further notified that -
- 3.1 neither of them is obliged to attend the mediation; and
- 3.2 nothing said by the Parties during the mediation may be used against the Respondent in any other legal proceedings relating to the subject matter of the complaint against him / her / it.

Yours faithfully

[INSERT NAME OF SIGNATORY]

Mediator

Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority

10. NOTICE OF ADJUDICATION

 a) A notice of adjudication contemplated in section 30 (1) of the Act must be in the following format –

> [Insert Authority's letterhead] [Insert date]

To: [Insert name of complainant] (the "Complainant")

[Insert address of complainant]

And

To: [Insert name of respondent] (the "Respondent") [Insert address of respondent]

(the "Parties")

BY HAND

BY POST: [insert business or residential address]

Dear Sirs

RE: NOTICE OF ADJUDICATION IN TERMS OF SECTION 30 (1) OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, NO 22 OF 2019 (THE "ACT")

- The Parties are hereby called upon to appear at [insert location] on [insert date], at [insert time] before an adjudicator of the Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority (the "Authority"), for the purposes of adjudicating a complaint [lodged by the Complainant] | [formulated by the Authority] of [insert short description of nature of claim] against the Respondent, in respect of which complaint the Parties have already been informed in writing delivered to them either personally, or by email or by prepaid registered mail to their business or residential address as per the Authority's records.
- The adjudication will be conducted in accordance with the procedure prescribed in terms of section 30 (5) of the Act and attached hereto.

Yours faithfully

[INSERT NAME OF SIGNATORY]

[Insert designation]

Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority

11. PROCEDURE FOR ADJUDICATION

Charge

- a) The Authority may only bring a charge to be heard by an adjudicator if -
 - i) it is of the reasonable opinion that there is sufficient evidence to substantiate a complaint and there is a reasonable likelihood that an adjudicator will find that the complaint, if proved, constitutes sanctionable conduct; or
 - ii) the respondent to the complaint has failed to observe the terms of a compliance notice issued in terms of section 26 (4).
- b) A charge shall be in writing, be dated and shall-
 - i) contain the name and address of both the complainant and the respondent;

- ii) contain an exposition of the sanctionable conduct with which the respondent is charged;
- iii) be accompanied by -
 - 1. a summary of the procedure applicable to the adjudication; and
 - 2. a copy of the complaint on which the charge is based, if such copy has not already been furnished to the respondent;
 - copies of all documents which are at that point in the possession of the Authority and which the Authority intends to submit in evidence at the adjudication; and
 - any other documents or information in the possession or under the control of the Authority which tend to prove or disprove the charges against the respondent;
- iv) invite the respondent to furnish the Authority with an affidavit setting out his or her comments on the charge, if any, within 30 days;
- v) notify the respondent that he or she is under no obligation to respond or to make any comments, and that any such comments may and shall be used as evidence against him or her at an adjudication; and
- vi) notify the respondent that should he or she admit the charge within the period stated in regulation iv), he or she
 - 1. will not be required to appear at an adjudication; and
 - 2. in the case of admitting the charge, may within the period mentioned in regulation (iv)) furnish the Authority with a written statement setting forth any mitigating circumstances.
- c) The Authority may at any time and on good cause withdraw a charge and. shall forthwith thereafter in writing notify the complainant and the respondent of its decision and the reason therefor.
- d) A charge contemplated in regulation a) and any notification referred to in regulation c) shall be delivered to the respondent personally or be sent to him or her by prepaid registered post at his or her business or residential address on record at the Authority.

Acknowledgement of Guilt

- e) If a respondent admits the charge as contemplated in regulation b)vi), the Authority shall deliver to an adjudicator a copy of the charge and the statements, if any, referred to in regulation (b)iv)).
- f) The adjudicator shall consider the charge and the respondent's statements, if any, and if it is satisfied that the conduct complained of constitutes sanctionable conduct and that the respondent is found guilty of such conduct, it shall
 - i) find the respondent guilty on such charge; and
 - ii) make an appropriate order, having due regard to the respondent's statement referred to in regulation (b)vi)2, if any.
- g) The Authority shall in writing notify the complainant and the respondent of the adjudicator's decision referred to in regulation f).

Authority's powers and duties in respect of adjudication

- h) The Authority -
 - i) may appoint any appropriately qualified person, or designate any appropriately qualified staff member of the Authority, to perform the specific functions entrusted to a prosecutor in terms of the adjudication proceedings;
 - ii) shall cause such adjudication proceedings to be recorded;

Summoning of respondent and witness

- i) The Authority -
- j) shall, if the respondent does not admit the charge as contemplated in regulation b)vi), summon the respondent to appear before an adjudicator at a time and place specified in a notice of adjudication; and
- k) may summon any witness of its own accord, or at the instance of the adjudicator or the respondent, to be present at the adjudication in order to give evidence.
- m) A summons referred to in regulation i) shall be served on the respondent or a witness, as the case may be, by-

CONTINUES ON PAGE 130 - PART 2



Government Gazette Staatskoerant

Vol. 657

6 March Maart 2020

No. 43073

Part 2 of 6

N.B. The Government Printing Works will not be held responsible for the quality of "Hard Copies" or "Electronic Files" submitted for publication purposes



43073

AIDS HELPLINE: 0800-0123-22 Prevention is the cure

- i) delivering it to him or her personally; or
- ii) sending it to him or her by prepaid registered post at his or her business or residential address last known to the Authority; or
- iii) delivering it at his or her place of employment, business or residential address to any person over the age of 16 years that resides or is employed at such address.
- n) The Authority shall reimburse a witness who is present at an adjudication at the instance of the Authority or an adjudicator the expenses as the Authority may from time to time determine generally, or in any particular case.
- o) The Authority may require the respondent to first deposit a reasonable sum of money sufficient to cover the costs of preparing and service of the summons for any witness who is summoned by the Authority at the instance of the respondent and any surplus amount shall be repaid without interest to the respondent.

Plea of guilty before adjudication is held

- p) The respondent may, before commencement of an adjudication, notify the adjudicator in writing that he or she pleads guilty to the charge as set out in the summons referred to in regulation j), and may with such notification submit to the adjudicator a written statement setting forth any mitigating circumstances.
- q) If, after having received a notification in terms of regulation p), the adjudicator is satisfied that the charge against the respondent can be disposed of without the holding of an adjudication -
 - i) the Authority shall in writing notify the respondent and the complainant and any person on whom a summons has been served in terms of regulation k)) that the adjudication in question will no longer be held;
 and
 - ii) the adjudicator shall, mutatis mutandis apply regulation f), having due regard to the respondent's statement in mitigation (if any) referred to in regulation (b)vi)2).
- r) The Authority shall in writing notify the complainant and the respondent of the adjudicator's decision referred to in regulation (f)).

Proceedings at adjudication

- s) At the commencement of an adjudication the adjudicator shall ask the respondent to plead guilty or not guilty to the charge as set out in the summons, and the plea shall be recorded.
- t) If the respondent refuses or fails to plead to the charge, a plea of not guilty shall be recorded.
- u) A respondent is entitled to be assisted at an adjudication by a legal representative.
- v) Evidence at an adjudication shall be given orally or be tendered by way of affidavits, provided that no affidavit shall be admitted in evidence if the adjudicator acting reasonably is satisfied that there is sufficient grounds why it should not be admitted.
- w) The adjudicator shall administer an oath to or accept an affirmation from any person called to give evidence.
- x) If the respondent has pleaded guilty to the charge and the adjudicator is satisfied that
 - i) the charge can be disposed of without hearing evidence;
 - ii) the act or omission with which the respondent is charged constitutes sanctionable conduct; and
 - iii) the respondent is guilty as charged,

it shall find the respondent guilty and such finding shall either be made known at the adjudication or be communicated in writing to the Authority by the adjudicator within 14 days of the date of the respondent's plea, whereafter the Authority shall in writing notify both the respondent and the complainant of the finding.

y) If the respondent has pleaded not guilty to the charge, or if the adjudicator decides to hear evidence on the charge notwithstanding a plea of guilty, the procedure to be followed in respect of the adjudication shall be determined by the adjudicator, having due regard to the requirements and principles of natural justice.

The adjudicator must-

 i) allow the prosecutor (if appointed) to present evidence in support of the charge and to cross-examine the respondent and any witness called by the respondent; and

- ii) allow the respondent or, if applicable, the respondent's legal representative, to present evidence rebutting the charge and to cross-examine any witness called by the prosecutor of the adjudicator.
- z) In respect of each charge the adjudicator shall find the respondent either guilty or not guilty.
- aa) The adjudicator may find the respondent not guilty even if he or she has pleaded guilty.
- bb) If the adjudicator finds the respondent not guilty it shall determine whether or not to make an order as referred to in section 30 (7) of the Act.
- cc) The adjudicator's decision referred to in regulations (z)) and bb) shall either be made known at the adjudication or be conveyed in writing to the Authority by the adjudicator within 60 days after all evidence in respect of the charge has been heard.
- dd) The Authority shall forthwith after obtaining the adjudicator's decision in writing notify the complainant and the respondent
 - i) of the decision referred to in regulation (z)); and
 - ii) of the adjudicator's order referred to in regulation bb), if such order has been made.
 - iii) If the adjudicator has found the respondent guilty of sanctionable conduct, it shall-
 - iv) determine whether the respondent has previously been convicted of a charge deserving of sanction;
 - v) give the respondent the opportunity of adducing evidence in mitigation; and
 - vi) give the respondent and the prosecutor (if appointed) the opportunity of addressing the adjudicator in connection with the appropriate penalty to be imposed.
- ee) A computer-generated extract from the records of the Authority stating the particulars of any prior charge brought against the respondent, the conviction of the respondent and the penalty imposed by the Authority or an adjudicator, shall be *prima facie* proof that the respondent has previously been convicted of sanctionable conduct.

- ff) After the requirements of regulation (dd)iii)) have been complied with, the adjudicator shall deliberate *in camera* to determine the appropriate penalty to be imposed on the respondent.
- gg) The Authority shall in writing notify the complainant and the respondent of the penalty imposed on the respondent by the adjudicator.
- hh) An adjudicator may for the proper performance of its functions in terms of these regulations obtain such legal or other advice and consult such person or persons as it may deem necessary or appropriate.
- ii) Subject always to these regulations, the adjudicator may give directions to expedite the adjudication or settle any dispute between the complainant and the respondent relating to the subject-matter of the charge against the respondent.

Compensatory award

- jj) In order to exercise the discretion conferred upon it in terms of section 30 (7) (b) of the Act, and to determine the amount referred to in that section and to whom such amount is to be paid, the adjudicator
 - i) shall have due regard to the evidence adduced during the adjudication;
 - may call any person as a witness or re-call any witness who has testified at the adjudication, and inquisitorially examine him or her on issues relevant to such determination;
 - iii) may allow the prosecutor (if appointed) and the respondent to lead evidence in respect of any matter pertaining to the determination of a compensatory award by the adjudicator, and to address the adjudicator on the desirability of such award, the amount to be awarded and to whom it should be awarded, if at all;
 - iv) may inquisitorially examine any witness called by the prosecutor or the respondent; and
 - v) may generally make such enquiries and accept such proof as it considers necessary or appropriate in order to determine the issues to be adjudicated upon.
- kk) If the adjudicator has determined that a compensatory award is to made, the Authority shall in writing notify the complainant and the respondent of
 - i) the amount of the Award; and

ii) the person to whom the award will be paid by the Authority in terms of section 30 (7) (b).

General

- II) The Authority may publish a notice in the Government Gazette or any other publication, or release to the news media in a notice, announcing the conviction of the respondent of sanctionable conduct, together with details of the charge and the penalty imposed, provided that if the respondent has filed an appeal or commenced review proceedings against such conviction in terms of section 31 (1), such notice may be published only if the appeal or review proceedings have been dismissed or have not been proceeded with.
- mm) The complainant and the respondent may request the Authority in writing to furnish him or her with reasons for a decision of the adjudicator, provided such request
 - i) shall be made to the Authority within 30 days after he or she has been informed, in writing by the Authority of the adjudicator's decision; and
 - ii) is accompanied by an amount determined by the Authority from time to time
- nn) If the Authority has received a request in terms of regulation mm), the reason in question shall be furnished in writing to the party making the request within 60 days thereafter.
- oo) The Authority shall be entitled to make such reasonable charge for the furnishing of a copy of the record of the proceedings at any adjudication or a transcription thereof, as the Authority may determine from time to time, provided always that the aggregate cost of providing such copy of the record shall never exceed R 300.
- pp) No person who has been
 - i) duly summoned to be present at any adjudication, shall without lawful excuse fail to-
 - 1. appear at an adjudication; or
 - 2. remain present at an adjudication until he or she has been discharged by the adjudicator; and
 - 3. called as a witness at an adjudication, shall without lawful excuse refuse to be sworn or to make an affirmation of to

produce any book or other document or to answer any question which he may lawfully be required to answer.

- qq) No person shall disrupt the proceedings at an adjudication, or directly or indirectly threaten or insult any person involved in the adjudication in the performance of his or her function or duties as such, or act in a manner which, if the adjudication proceedings were to take place in a court of law, would constitute contempt of that court.
- rr) The proceedings at any adjudication shall be open to the public, except in so far as these regulations provide otherwise.
- ss) The adjudicator may on good cause
 - i) direct any evidence adduced or to be adduced during an adjudication be heard *in camera*; and
 - ii) order that no person may at any time in any way publish any information which may reveal the identity of any particular person or party to the proceedings.
- tt) The Authority shall record in its records full details of any decision, recommendation order or determination made by an adjudicator pursuant to these regulations or the Act.

ANNEXURE A

at

PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, NO 22 OF 2019

Form of summons referred to be issued to a respondent

before adjudicator of the Authority for the purposes of an adjudication into sanctionable conduct by you and to produce the following books and documents at the said time and place:

The a	djudication will be in r	espect of the charge	e which has already bee	n delivered to y	ou.					
	d you fail without ju cation until lawfully di	•	y with this summons o	or to remain pr	esent at the					
1	You will be guilty of an offence in terms of section 71 of the Property Practitioners Act, No. 22 of 2019, and liable on conviction to a fine or to imprisonment for a period not exceeding ten years, or to both such fine and such imprisonment; and									
2.	The Authority may, in terms of section 51 (1) (a) withdraw the fidelity fund certificate issued to you.									
Signe	d at	on this	day of	.,						
Chief	Executive Officer									
Prope	rty Practitioners Regu	llatory Authority								
ANNE	EXURE B									
PROF	PERTY PRACTITION	ERS ACT, NO 22 O	F 2019							
Form	of summons to be iss	ued to a witness								
To:										
You on	are	hereby	summoned	to	appear					
at		or so soon t	hereafter as the matter r	may be heard or	n that date,					
at										
	e an adjudicator of the judication in respect o		ers Regulatory Authority	y in order to give	evidence at					
sancti	onable conduct inv	olving			and to					
produ	ce the following book	s and documents at	the said time and place	:						

2	2
ູດ	ູດ

Should you fail, without lawful excuse, to be present at the time and place stated above you will be guilty of an offence in terms of section 71 and liable on conviction to a fine or to imprisonment for period not exceeding ten years, or to both such fine and such imprisonment.
Signed at on this day of,
Chief Executive Officer
Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority

12. RECORD OF ADJUDICATION PROCEEDINGS

The record of proceedings referred to in section 30 (9) of the Act must comprise –

- i) the form setting out the complainant's grievance against the respondent, contemplated in section 28 (1);
- ii) the notice of mediation contemplated in section 29 (3) (a);
- iii) the certificate contemplated in section 29 (4) (b) (i);
- iv) any compliance notices issued to the respondent in terms of section 26;
- v) the notice of adjudication contemplated in section 30 (1);
- vi) a transcript of the adjudication;
- vii) the adjudicator's written reasons for either upholding or dismissing the complaint, and written order; and
- viii) the notice of appeal referred to in section 31 91).

13. LODGING AN APPEAL RE: OUTCOME OF ADJUDICATION

 a) An appeal contemplated in section 31 (1) of the Act must be lodged on the following form –

	CECTION A. DETAIL O	OF ADDELLANT
	SECTION A: DETAILS	OF APPELLANT
1	Full name	
2	Postal address	
3	Telephone number	
4	Residential address	
5	Business address	
6	Place and date(s) of adjudication	
7	Adjudication case reference	
8	Name of adjudicator	
	SECTION B: DETA	AILS OF APPEAL
1	Reason for appeal (tick appropriate box)	Finding that the property practitioner was guilty
2		Finding that the property practitioner was not guilty
3		Fine imposed by adjudicator
4		Order made against property practitioner
5		Decision not to make an order against the property practitioner
6		Other
7	Decision sought from Adjudication Appeal Committee	
	Copy of adjudication record	

his	gazette	is also	available	free	online	at www	,apwon	line.	co.z	а

Signature of Appellant_____

35

14. NOTICE OF APPEAL

 a) The notice of appeal contemplated in section 31 (3) (a) must be in the following format -

[Insert Authority's letterhead]
[Insert date]

To: [Insert name] (the "Appellant")
[Insert address]

And

To: [Insert name] (the "Respondent")
[Insert address]

(the "Parties")

BY HAND / BY REGISTERED POST

Dear Sirs

RE: NOTICE OF APPEAL IN TERMS OF SECTION 31 (3) (a) OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, NO 22 OF 2019 (THE "ACT") CASE NO [INSERT NUMBER]

- The Parties are hereby called upon to appear at [insert location] on [insert date], at [insert time] before the Appeal Adjudication Committee of the Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority (the "Authority"), for the purposes of hearing an appeal lodged by the Appellant against the adjudicator's decision in respect of the above case number (the "Appeal"), which decision was communicated to the Parties in writing either personally, or by prepaid registered mail to their business or residential address as per the Authority's records.
- The Appeal will be conducted in accordance with the procedure prescribed under section 31 (4) and regulation 15 of the procedure for appeal, N.B! and attached hereto.

Yours faithfully

[INSERT NAME OF SIGNATORY]

Appeal Adjudication Committee Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority

15. PROCEDURE FOR APPEAL

Notice of appeal

- a) An appeal may be lodged by the Authority, the property practitioner concerned or the complainant and the appellant must deliver to the Authority a notice, dated and signed by the appellant, containing the following particulars
 - i) the name, email address, mobile telephone number and residential address of the appellant;
 - ii) the place where and the date(s) when the appellant appeared before the adjudication appeal committee and, if known, the case reference number;
 - iii) whether the appeal is lodged in respect of-
 - 1. the decision finding the property practitioner charged not guilty of conduct deserving of sanction;
 - 2. the decision finding the property practitioner guilty of conduct deserving of sanction;
 - 3. the penalty imposed by the adjudicator;
 - 4. the order made in terms of section 30 (7) (a) of the Act;
 - 5. the decision not to make an order contemplated in section 30 (6) (b) of the Act;
 - 6. any other aspect of the adjudication appeal committee's decision or the proceedings thereat, not mentioned above;
 - iv) the decision sought from the Authority; and
 - v) whether or not the appellant requires a copy of the record or a proceedings.
- b) If applicable, the notice of appeal must be accompanied the amount determined by the Authority from time to time as a charge for the furnishing of a copy of the record or a transcription thereof, which may not exceed R 300.
- c) The notice of appeal must be delivered to the Authority not later than 30 days after the adjudication appeal committee has furnished the appellant with the reasons for its decision.

- d) The Authority must after receipt of the notice of appeal deliver a copy thereof to
 - i) the property practitioner charged, where such property practitioner is not the appellant; and
 - ii) the complainant, where the complainant is not the appellant.
- e) The appeal is deemed to be lodged on the date that the Authority receives the notice of appeal.
- f) A notice not containing the particulars referred to in regulation a) or, if applicable, not accompanied by the amount or deposit referred to in regulation b), is not a valid notice of appeal and delivery thereof to the Authority has no effect.

Determination of date of the appeal hearing and invitation to attend

- g) The Authority must-
 - after receipt of the notice of appeal, determine the date on which the appeal will be heard, such date to be not later than 60 days after the appeal has been lodged;
 - ii) in writing notify the appellant and the property practitioner charged (where such property practitioner is not the appellant) of the date of the appeal hearing and invite them to be present at the hearing to submit oral or written arguments to the Authority should they wish to do so;
 - iii) invite the complainant to attend the appeal hearing, where the complainant is not appellant.

Summary of arguments

- h) The appellant must not later than 30 days after the date of the notice of appeal or, if applicable, the date on which the appellant has been furnished with a copy of the record or a transcription thereof (whichever is the latest), deliver to the Authority a summary in which the appellant explains the reasons for the appeal.
- i) The summary referred to in regulation h) must, where applicable
 - i) refer to the relevant page number of the record and the document containing the adjudication appeal committee's reasons for its decision;
 - ii) clearly state whether, in the appellant's opinion, the adjudication appeal committee-

- 1. wrongly applied the law;
- 2. erred in how it interpreted the facts;
- 3. wrongly applied the code of conduct.
- j) Where the appellant is not the property practitioner charged, the Authority must
 - i) upon receipt of the summary referred to in regulation h) deliver a copy thereof to such property practitioner;
 - ii) invite such property practitioner to furnish the Authority with a reply within 21 days after delivery of the copy of the summary, should the property practitioner wish to do so; and
 - iii) furnish the appellant with a copy of the reply.
- k) If the appellant fails to deliver to the Authority the summary contemplated in regulation h), the notice of appeal referred to in regulation a) lapses.

Authority's powers and duties in respect of appeal

- I) The Authority-
 - i) may appoint any appropriately qualified person, or designate any appropriately qualified staff member of the Authority, to appear at the hearing of the appeal to counter the appellant's case or to perform such other function as the Authority may direct;
 - ii) must make a copy of the record or a transcription thereof available to any person, provided such person has requested a copy in writing and paid to the Authority the amount referred to in regulation b); and
 - iii) may, for the proper performance of its functions in terms of these regulations, obtain such legal or other advice as it may deem necessary or expedient.

Duties of the case presenter

- m) The case presenter, if appointed, must not less than 21 days before the date of the appeal hearing deliver to the appellant and, in cases where they are not the appellant, the property practitioner charged and the complainant, a memorandum containing
 - i) a reply to the appellant's summary referred to in regulation (j)ii));

- ii) a response to the reply (if any) furnished by the property practitioner; and
- iii) what order, in the case presenter's view, the Authority should make in the circumstances.

Hearing of appeal

- n) The appeal takes the form of a reconsideration of the merits of the charge faced by the property practitioner before the adjudication appeal committee, but subject to regulation o), is confined to the record.
- o) Neither the appellant nor the property practitioner charged (where such property practitioner is not the appellant) may introduce new facts or legal arguments not raised before the adjudicator, unless the appeal committee permits such in exceptional circumstances upon just cause being shown.
- p) The appellant, the property practitioner charged and the complainant may attend the hearing of the appeal, with or without a legal representative, or be represented by a legal representative.
- q) At the hearing the Authority must give the appellant the first opportunity to present arguments in support of the appeal, if the appellant is present or represented, whereafter the Authority must allow -
 - the property practitioner charged the opportunity to reply (where such property practitioner is not the appellant), if such property practitioner is present at the hearing or represented; and
 - ii) the case presenter (if appointed) to make submissions to the Authority.
- r) The Authority may put questions to the appellant, the complainant and the property practitioner charged (if they are present at the hearing or represented) on any matter relevant to the appeal.
- s) The chairperson at the appeal hearing may give directions in respect of the procedure to be followed at the hearing of the appeal, with due regard to the requirements of justice.
- t) No member of the Authority who was involved in the adjudication may participate in any manner in the appeal hearing or be present thereat.
- u) The Authority may proceed with the hearing in the absence of the appellant, the property practitioner agent charged and the complainant if any of them without

just cause fails to attend the appeal hearing after having been lawfully invited by the Authority to do so.

Decision of the adjudication appeal committee

- v) The appeal adjudication committee must arrive at a decision referred to in section 31 (5) (a) of the Act, having regard to all relevant considerations including
 - i) the arguments and submissions presented to it at the hearing, if any;
 - ii) the record;
 - iii) the papers referred to in regulations (a)), (h)), (j)ii)) and (m));
 - iv) the reasons given by the adjudicator for its decision;
 - v) the replies given to the questions (if any) put by the adjudication appeal committee to the appellant, the property practitioner charged and the complainant (as the case may be); and
 - vi) legal or other advice obtained in terms of regulation (I)iii)).
- w) The adjudication appeal committee's decision shall be conveyed in writing to the appellant, the property practitioner charged and the complainant (as the case may be).

Service and delivery of notices

All documents and notices to be delivered or sent by the Authority in terms of these regulations shall be effectively served if delivered personally or sent -

- i) in the case of the appellant, to the appellant's email address stated in the notice of appeal;
- ii) in the case of the property practitioner charged (if such property practitioner is not the appellant), to the property practitioner's address on record with the Authority;
- iii) in the case of the complainant (if the complainant is not the appellant), to the address last known to the Authority, unless such party has in writing furnished the Authority with another address to be used for such purpose, in which case all documents and notices shall be effectively served if sent by post to such address.

16. RECORD OF APPEAL

- a) The record of appeal referred to in section 31 (7) of the Act must comprise
 - i) the form setting out the complainant's grievance against the respondent, contemplated in section 28 (1);
 - ii) the notice of mediation contemplated in section 29 (3) (a);
 - iii) the certificate of outcome contemplated in section 29 (4) (b) (i);
 - iv) any compliance notices issued to the respondent in terms of section 26;
 - v) the notice of adjudication contemplated in section 30 (1);
 - vi) a transcript of the adjudication proceedings;
 - vii) the adjudicator's written reasons for either upholding or dismissing the complaint in terms of section 30 (8) and, if the complaint was upheld, the written order in terms of section 30 (7);
 - viii) the form applicable to lodging an appeal referred to in section 31 (1);
 - ix) the notice of appeal in terms of section 31 (3) (a);
 - x) a transcript of the appeal proceedings; and
 - xi) the appeal committee's written reasons for either upholding or dismissing the complaint in terms of section 31 (6) and, if the complaint was upheld, the order given in terms of section 31 (5) (b).

CHAPTER 4: FEES AND THE FIDELITY FUND

17. FEES PAYABLE UNDER THE ACT

- a) Every property practitioners who is a natural person shall
 - i) As of the calendar year 2020, pay to the Authority a levy of R2 340 set for the period of 3 years.
 - ii) Or therefrom pay R780 per annum.
 - iii) a candidate property practitioner as defined in the Act shall pay R380 in each year of his/her candidacy period;
 - iv) where the candidacy period has exceeded two years, the candidate property practitioner shall pay the same levy applicable to every property practitioner mentioned in 17.(a)(i)or 17.(a)(ii), N.B.
- b) Every property practitioner who is a natural person shall, upon first becoming registered as a property practitioner pay to the Property Practitioners Fidelity Fund ("the Fidelity Fund") a contribution of R 400.
- c) Every property practitioner to whom a fidelity fund certificate or registration certificate, as the case may be, has already been issued in respect of a specific calendar year, shall, unless he/she has ceased or will cease before the end of that year to operate as a property practitioner and has advised the Authority of such fact in writing, by not later than 31 October of that year, apply to the Authority for the issue to him/her of a fidelity fund certificate; or
- d) Any person who intends to commence operating as a property practitioner during the course of any calendar year shall apply to the Authority for the issue to him/her of a fidelity fund certificate or registration certificate, as the case may be, in respect of the remainder of that year.
- e) The applications referred to in regulation d) shall be accompanied by the levies referred to in regulation b) and by the contribution referred to in regulation c), if the contribution is applicable.
- f) If the Authority is satisfied that the applicant concerned is not disqualified in terms of section 50 of the Act and that the requirements of regulations d) and e) have been complied with, the Authority shall issue to the applicant a fidelity fund certificate or a registration certificate, as the case may be, which certificate

- shall be expressed to be valid until 31 December of the last year to which the application relates.
- g) The holder of a fidelity fund certificate or a registration certificate, as the case may be, shall inform the Authority within fourteen (14) days of any change in the information supplied to the Authority at the time of applying for the issue to him/her of such certificate.

18. METHOD OF AUTOMATICALLY ESCALATING FEES ANNUALLY

All amounts determined under section 41 (1) of the Property Practitioners Act 22 of 2019 will be increased annually on 01 April of each year by a percentage equal to the percentage change in the Consumer Price Index "All items (CPI Headline)" from January of the preceding year to January of the current year as published by Statistics South Africa under Statistical Release P0141 or any other statistical release substituted by Statistics South Africa for Statistical Release P0141 from time to time.

19. CLAIMS FROM FIDELITY FUND

 a) A claim from the Fidelity Fund contemplated in section 37 of the Act must be lodged on the following form –

	SECTION A: CLAIMANT (MARK "N / A) IF NOT APPLICABLE)			
1.	Full name			
2.	Legal form (e.g. natural person, partnership, trust, close corporation, company, voluntary association etc.)			
3.	Identity, passport or registration number			
4.	Residential address			
5.	Business address			
6.	Email address			
7.	Mobile number			

8.	Work number	
	SECTION B: RI (MARK "N / A" IF NO	-0. 0
1.	Full name	
2.	Legal form (e.g. sole proprietorship, partnership, trust, close corporation or company)	
3.	Identity, passport or registration number	
4.	Fidelity Fund certificate number (if known)	
5.	Residential address	
6.	Business address	
7.	Full names of directors, members, trustees or similar persons exercising management control over Respondent	
8.	Full names of shareholders or similar persons owning proprietary interests in Respondent	
	SECTION (: CLAIM
1.	Basis of claim against respondent (tick appropriate box)	Theft of trust money in terms of section 35 (a) of the Act Failure in relation to the opening of a trust account in terms of section 54 (1) of the Act
		Failure to retain money in trust account until lawfully entitled to it or instructed to pay it to someone else in terms of section 54 (3)
2.	Description of incident giving rise to claim (please provide in sufficient detail to allow the respondent to answer to the claim – attach additional pages if necessary)	

3.	List of supporting documents, if any (must be attached hereto)	Sale agreement / offer to purchase
		Mandate
		Lease agreement
		Proof of monies paid
		Other
4.	Have you reported the incident to the South African Police Service?	
	Please note: you may not claim from the Fidelity Fund without having first reported the matter to the police.	
5.	Case number	
6.	Investigating officer assigned to case	
7.	Have you taken any other action against the respondent?	

Signed by Claimant at	on	
Signature of Claimant		

20. INQUIRIES

RE: CLAIMS FROM FIDELITY FUND

Claims that may be entertained

- a) The Authority must only consider a claim against the Fidelity Fund if
 - i) the claim is lodged within 3 years of the incident giving rise thereto;

- the claim relates to pecuniary loss arising from the theft of trust monies, the failure to open a trust account or the failure to retain money in a trust account until lawfully entitled to it or instructed to pay such money to a third party;
- iii) the theft or failures contemplated in regulation ii) were committed by a property practitioner;
- iv) recommendation for the rejection or approval of the claim to the board of the Authority;
- v) furnishes reasons for the rejection or approval of the claim;

Submission of claim form

b) The claim relates to --

Responsibility for handling claim

- c) Should be revised as follows: The Authority must hold an inquiry consisted of...
 To determine
 - i) Whether the claim as lodged complies with all legal requirements for the lodging of claims; and
 - ii) whether a valid claim was established against the Fund.

Consideration of merits and outcome of claim

- d) Before considering the merits of the claim, the claims department must ensure that
 - i) the claim complies with regulation a) and has been lodged in the manner required under regulation (b)); and
 - ii) the claimant has substantiated their claim with proof, which may comprise
 - 1. receipts;
 - 2. bank statements;
 - correspondence between the claimant and the property practitioner in which reference is made to the subject matter of the claim;
 - 4. proof of any civil or criminal action taken against the property practitioner; and

- 5. any other item of evidence that will assist the claims department in its consideration of the claim.
- e) Within 90 days of lodgement of the claim, the claims department must consider the merits of the claim, notifying the claimant in writing as to whether their claim has been upheld or declined, and as to the reasons for declining it if it was declined.
- f) At any point the 90 days have elapsed, the claims department may request the claimant to furnish it with further particulars or clarifications in respect of the claim –
 - i) to which request the claimant must respond within 14 days; and
- g) Should the claims department uphold the claim, it must pay the claimant within 30 days' receipt of the claimant's proof of banking details.

21. CLAIMS OF TRUST MONIES BY PREVIOUSLY UNIDENTIFIED BENEFICIARIES

FORM FOR UNCLAIMED TRUST MONIES

	SECTION A: CLAIMANT (MARK "N / A) IF NOT APPLICABLE)			
1	Full name			
2	Legal form (e.g. natural person, partnership, trust, close corporation, company, voluntary association etc.)			
3	Identity, passport or registration number			
4	Residential address			
5	Business address			
6	Email address			
7	Mobile number			
8	Work number			
SECTION B: PROPERTY PRACTITIONER				

	(MARK "N / A" IF NO	OT APPLICABLE)
1	Full name	
2	Legal form (e.g. sole proprietorship, partnership, trust, close corporation or company)	
3	Identity, passport or registration number	
4	Fidelity Fund certificate number (if known)	
5	Residential address	
6	Business address	
	SECTION C	: CLAIM
1	Amount claimed	
2	Name of bank at which trust account was held	
3	Name of account	
4	Account number	
5	Branch at which account is held	
6	Branch code	
7	Reason for delay in lodging claim	
8	List of supporting documents, if any (must be attached hereto)	Sale agreement / offer to purchase
		Mandate
		Lease agreement
		Proof of monies paid
		Other

Signed by Claimant at	(on
Signature of Claimant		

22. MAXIMUM PAY-OUTS FROM FIDELITY FUND

The maximum amount that the Fidelity Fund may pay a claimant in respect of each cause of action is R2 000 000.00.

Chapter 5: fidelity fund certificates

23. FORM AND DEADLINE FOR APPLYING FOR FIDELITY FUND CERTIFICATES

- a) A property practitioner must lodge an application for the renewal of his, her or its Fidelity Fund certificate before 31 October each year.
- b) All applications in respect of Fidelity Fund or registration certificates must be made by submitting to the Authority the following prescribed form -

APPLICATION FOR THE ISSUE OF A FIDELITY FUND CERTIFICATE OR REGISTRATION CERTIFICATE TO A PROPERTY PRACTITIONER

This application form must be completed and submitted to the Authority by –

- Property practitioners and persons employed by attorneys
- All directors of a company, members of a close corporation, partners of a partnership, and trustees of a trust and sole proprietors conducting the business of a property practitioner
- Under cover of a letter by his / her principal confirming his / her employment as indicated herein

Please note: the prescribed fee must accompany this application

Title				
Full name				
Date of birth				
Identity number				
Citizenship				
Residential address				
Postal address				
Telephone number				
What are you applying for (tick appropriate box)	Fidelity Fund	l certificate	Registration c	ertificate
State the capacity in which you are	Director	Partner	Employee of an	Member

applying (tick			attorney	
appropriate box)				
	Sole proprietor	Non- principal	Trustee	Candidate
State the full name, trading name, registration number and business address of the company, close corporation, partnership, sole proprietorship or trust with which you are associated or employed as a property practitioner				
Date from which you intend to act as a property practitioner				
Have you ever been issued with a Fidelity Fund or registration certificate before?	Yes		No	
If yes, state the type of certificate, date of issue, certificate number, and name under which certificate was issued				
	DECLARATION	ON BY APPLIC	ANT	
I am a South African Republic of South Africa		lawfully reside	in the Yes	S No
I have not in the pred contravening either the 1976 or the Property Pra	Estate Agency	Affairs Act, No		s No
I have not been found in court of law in any dishonestly, unprofession fiduciary duty, or of a sentenced to imprisonm	country to have enally, dishonous any other offer	re acted fraud rably or in brea nce for which	ulently, ch of a	s No
I am not of unsound min	d		Yes	s No
I have not within the pre position of trust by reason			from a Yes	s No
I am not an unrehabilitat	ed insolvent		Yes	s No
I am in possession of a	valid tax clearan	ce certificate	Yes	s No
I am not prohibited by	any legislation	from being a p	property Yes	s No

51

practitioner or from occupying a position of trust		
I have never been found guilty by any court of unfair discrimination	Yes	No
I am in possession of a valid BEE certificate	Yes	No
I have not, nor has any director or manager of my company, any member of my close corporation, or any trustee of my trust (as the case may be) – • Failed to be in compliance with the prescribed standard of training (this does not apply to candidate property practitioners) • Failed to have the practical experience determined by	Yes	No
 Been found guilty of any act or omission in respect of which the Fidelity Fund had to compensate any person Been prohibited from operating a trust account 		
I do not trade under a name that confusingly similar to that of another property practitioner whose Fidelity Fund certificate has been withdrawn or lapsed, or who has already been issued with a Fidelity Fund certificate	Yes	No
Date		1
Signature of applicant		
Place of signature		

24. FORMAT OF FIDELITY FUND CERTIFICATE

a) Pursuant to section 47 (3) of the Act, it is prescribed that the form of a Fidelity Fund certificate will be as follows -

FIDELITY FUND CERTIFICATE issued under the provisions of the Property Practitioners Act 22 of 2019

[Insert logo of the authority]

Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority Valid from date of issue to 31 December of the undermentioned year

Holder: [insert the year at the end of which the fidelity

fund certificate will expire]

[Insert the full name of the holder of the fidelity

fund certificate]

Insert the geographical address of the holder of Date of issue:

the fidelity fund certificate] [insert the date of issue]



25. PENALTY FOR LATE FFC APPLICATIONS

a) A property practitioner that fails to apply for a fidelity fund certificate when such person is obliged to do so under the provisions of the Property Practitioners Act 22 of 2019 shall pay a penalty in addition to the amount prescribed under section 32 (3) of R 125.00 in respect of each month or part of a month which has expired as between the date upon which such person was obliged to apply for a fidelity fund certificate and the date upon which they applied for a fidelity fund certificate; provided always that the aggregate amount of such penalty shall never exceed an amount equal to the amount prescribed under section 32 (3) as adjusted under the provisions of any regulations promulgated under the provisions of section 41 (2) from time to time.

26. DEADLINE FOR RESPONDING TO NOTICE OF AMENDMENT OF FFC

a) A property practitioner who receives a notice from the Authority in terms of section 51 (2) (a) to (b) of the Act of the Authority's intention to amend the property practitioner's Fidelity Fund certificate must, within a period of 30 days following receipt of such notice, respond in writing thereto.

Chapter 6: trust accounts and details of auditor

27. INFORMATION ABOUT TRUST ACCOUNT

- a) Immediately after opening a trust account contemplated in section 54 (1) (a) of the Act, a property practitioner must in writing provide the Authority with the following information in connection with such trust account –
 - i) name of financial institution at which account is held;
 - ii) branch at which account is held and branch code;
 - iii) name of accountholder;
 - iv) account number; and
 - v) type of account.

- b) Immediately after appointing an auditor in terms of section 54 (1) (b) of the Act, a property practitioner must in writing provide the Authority with the following information relating to such auditor
 - i) full name;
 - ii) Independent Regulatory Board of Auditors certificate number;
 - iii) business address;
 - iv) postal address;
 - v) email address;
 - vi) mobile telephone number; and
 - vii) office telephone number.

28. INFORMATION RE: SEPARATE SAVINGS ACCOUNT

- a) Should a property practitioner open a separate savings account in respect of trust monies that have no immediate purpose as permitted under section 54 (2) (b) of the Act, the property practitioner must immediately after opening such account notify the Authority of –
 - i) name of financial institution at which the account is held;
 - ii) branch at which the account is held and branch code;
 - iii) name of accountholder;
 - iv) account number; and
 - v) type of account.

29. BANK'S DECLARATION OF INTEREST

a) A declaration from a bank contemplated in section 54 (2) (b) must be made in the following format -

[Insert bank's letterhead]

[Insert date]

54

Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority 63 Wierda Road East (Corner of Johan Avenue) Sandton 2196

BY POST

Dear Sir / Madam

RE: DECLARATION OF INTEREST EARNED BETWEEN [INSERT RANGE OF DATES] IN TRUST ACCOUNT(S) OF [INSERT NAME] (THE "ACCOUNTHOLDER") IN TERMS OF SECTION 54 (2) (b) OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, NO 22 OF 2019

1 We certify the following regarding the Accountholder's trust account(s) held with us -

DESCRIPTION OF ACCOUNT	ACCOUNT NUMBER	INTEREST EARNED	CREDIT BALANCE

2 Please contact us should you have any queries in the above regard.

Yours	fait	hful	ly

[NAME OF SIGNATORY]

[Designation] [Name of bank]

30. TRUST ACCOUNT ADMINISTRATION

- a) A property practitioner must administer his, her or its trust accounts using a digital or manual bookkeeping system.
- b) Such bookkeeping system must -
 - i) at a minimum, enable the property practitioner to record all pertinent information regarding trust accounts and the movements of all trust monies, and must include general and subsidiary ledgers, cash books, and all other documents and books of entry necessary for the proper maintenance of trust accounts;

- ii) include safeguards to protect the records thereon against unauthorised access, alteration, destruction or manipulation.
- iii) be kept in a format that will render it readily retrievable should the Authority, an auditor or any other person entitled to the records on the bookkeeping system require to access them or make extracts or copies thereof.

31. WINDING UP OF TRUST ACCOUNTS

- a) After (i) the occurrence of an event contemplated in section 54 (9) (a) to (d) of the Act or (ii) a property practitioner who operates a trust account becomes exempted from the requirement to do so in accordance with the Act -
 - i) no monies shall be withdrawn from or paid out of the trust account or savings or other interest-bearing account in question without the Authority's written consent;
 - ii) the property practitioner concerned shall -
 - 1. if it is an event contemplated in section 54 (9) (c) of the Act, forthwith notify the Authority in writing thereof;
 - 2. as soon as may be practicable in writing notify the bank referred to in section 54 (1) (a) with which he keeps the trust account or savings or other interest-bearing account in question of the occurrence of any such event and also that in future no monies may be withdrawn from or paid out of any such account without the consent in writing of the Authority, provided that the Authority itself may at any time so notify such bank;
 - as soon as may be practicable in writing furnish the Authority with the name of the persons entitled to any monies in any such account, the amount to which any such person is entitled and the reasons therefor;
 - 4. having complied with the requirements of regulations 1, 2 and 3 and with the consent in writing of the Authority, pay to the persons referred to in regulation 3 and to such other persons who in the opinion of the Authority are entitled to any monies in such accounts, the monies to which they are entitled.

- b) If no person has proved any claim in terms of regulation (a)ii)3) to the balance in question or any part thereof, the property practitioner concerned shall be entitled to such balance or after payment of any part of such balance to any person who has proved that he is entitled thereto, the property practitioner concerned shall be entitled to the remainder.
- c) After all the monies in the accounts in question have been paid in terms of this regulation to the persons entitled thereto, the property practitioner concerned shall wind up such accounts and in writing notify the Authority thereof.

32. UPDATE OF AUDITOR'S DETAILS

- a) A property practitioner must annually, before the end of his, her or its financial year –
 - i) confirm his, her its auditor's details; or
 - ii) update such details if they have changed,

on the Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority's online portal.

CHAPTER 7: TRAINING, CONDUCT AND CONSUMER PROTECTION MEASURES

33. STANDARD OF TRAINING

Candidate property practitioners

- a) A person who, as from the effective date, intends to become a property practitioner must serve as a candidate property practitioner, under the supervision of a principal property practitioner or a qualified property practitioner of at least three years' experience, for a continuous period of 12 months from the date of the first issue to that person of a candidate fidelity fund certificate by the Authority.
- b) In the event of a candidate property practitioner being absent from the service contemplated in regulation a), for any reason whatsoever, for a continuous period exceeding 30 days during the compulsory candidateship period
 - i) the number of days of absence exceeding 30 days; and
 - ii) an additional number of days amounting to one half of the period of absence from service exceeding 30 days,

will be added to the compulsory candidateship period.

- c) In the case of a candidate property practitioner having failed to comply with the educational requirements contemplated in these regulations during the compulsory candidateship period contemplated in regulation a), the candidateship period must be extended for a further period until such time as the candidate property practitioner has duly complied with educational requirements, after which a full status fidelity fund certificate may be issued to the candidate property practitioner by the Authority.
- d) A candidate property practitioner may not perform any act as a property practitioner unless the candidate property practitioner -
 - i) has duly disclosed as far as practically possible in relation to the candidate property practitioner's activities as a property practitioner, excluding authorized advertisements in the press, that the candidate property practitioner is a candidate property practitioner; and
 - ii) is acting under the active supervision and control of a principal property practitioner or of a full status property practitioner, which supervision and control may be exercised either in person or by means of any electronic medium or application allowing the property practitioner to maintain immediate contact with the candidate property practitioner.
- e) A candidate property practitioner may not -
 - i) in any way, directly or indirectly, hold himself or herself out as someone who or advertise that he or she has complied with the educational requirements contemplated in these regulations;
 - ii) in any manner act or hold himself or herself out as a full status property practitioner; or
 - iii) in his or her capacity as a candidate property practitioner, complete or draft any documentation relating to any transaction negotiated by him or her in his or her capacity as a candidate property practitioner, otherwise than under the supervision of a principal property practitioner or a property practitioner contemplated in regulation (g)i)), and who certifies on the documentation in question that the said documentation has been completed under his or her supervision.
- f) The principal property practitioner contemplated in regulation (d)ii)) shall be responsible for all acts of a candidate property practitioner done in his or her capacity as such, of which the principal property practitioner is aware.

Registration

A person who, as from the effective date, intends to register as a property practitioner with the Authority must comply with the candidateship requirements referred to in regulation a) and with the educational requirements referred to in regulation a), as prescribed by the NQF in accordance with the regulations made under the South African Qualifications Authority Act, 1995 (Act 58 of 1995) under Government Notice R452 of 28 March 1998 and contained in Gazette No. 6140 of 28 March 1998.

Educational requirements

- g) No person may perform the functions and activities of -
 - i) a non-principal property practitioner, unless that person has completed the Further Education and Training Certificate: Real Estate (SAQA QUAL ID 59097); or
 - ii) a principal property practitioner unless that person has completed the National Certificate: Real Estate (SAQA QUAL ID 201 88).
- h) The Further Education and Training Certificate: Real Estate and the National Certificate: Real Estate referred to in regulation (g)i)) will be a prerequisite for admission to the Professional Designation Examination for property practitioners.
- i) No person may be registered by the Authority as a full status property practitioner unless that person has also successfully completed the Professional Designation Examination conducted by the Authority.

Fidelity fund certificate

Subject to section 4 of the Act, no person may, as from the effective date, be issued with a full status fidelity fund certificate by the Authority unless such person has complied with the educational requirements referred to in regulation (g)(i).

Recognition of prior learning

- j) A property practitioner who is already registered either as a non-principal property practitioner or a principal property practitioner, as at the effective date, will be required to undergo a process of Recognition of Prior Learning as contemplated in the NQF.
- k) The process contemplated in regulation j), which includes the identification, assessment and acknowledgement of skills and knowledge that has been obtained by that property practitioner, will -

- i) be undertaken within the context of the Further Education and Training Certificate: Real Estate (SAQA QUAL ID 59097) and the National Certificate: Real Estate (SAQA QUAL ID 20188) referred to in regulation (g)(i)g)i), whether such skills or knowledge have been obtained through -
 - 1. formal training and education; or
 - 2. informal or non-formal training and education, including on-thejob training and life experience; and
- ii) be completed on or before such period as the Authority may, on reasonable grounds, determine.

Remedial Training

- If, after completion of the Recognition of Prior Learning process contemplated in regulation j), a property practitioner fails to meet the required standard to be certified in respect of the educational requirements referred to in these regulations, the said property practitioner will be given an additional period of 2 years from the date of completion of the Recognition of Prior Learning process to undergo any remedial training that may be required to be certificated in respect of the relevant qualification;
- m) A relevant SETA or any Recognition of Prior Learning Centre accredited by the Authority must, within 30 days of the registration of a candidate for the purpose of undergoing the Recognition of Prior Learning process, and in a manner and form determined by the Authority, inform the Authority of the registration of such candidate for assessment purposes to enable the Authority to determine the educational status of such property practitioner for the purpose of the issue by the Authority of a full status fidelity fund certificate to such candidate.
- n) Despite regulation i), a property practitioner who, on the effective date, is registered as either a non-principal or principal property practitioner, will be exempted from the Professional Designation Examination, if the said property practitioner had continuously held a full status fidelity fund certificate, issued by the Authority, for a period of not less than 5 years.
- o) The Recognition of Prior Learning process contemplated in regulation j) must be conducted in accordance with the guidelines developed by the Authority in accordance with the broad strategic guidelines captured in the Guideline Document published by SAQA in June 2004 under the title "Criteria and Guidelines for the Implementation of the Recognition of Prior Learning" (ISBN: 0-9584572-2-0);

p) Credits towards the educational qualifications referred to in regulation g) must be granted to a property practitioner whose knowledge and skills, after due assessment in accordance with the prescribed NQF procedures, matches the learning outcomes of either of the educational qualifications referred to in that regulation.

Continuing Professional Development

- q) In addition to the educational qualifications referred in regulation g), the Authority may, at any time, prescribe any reasonable Continuing Professional Development requirements as contemplated in the NQF.
- r) All property practitioners are required to do Continuing Professional Development, other than candidate property practitioners during the first two years of their candidacy.

34. CODE OF CONDUCT: RESIDENTIAL PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS

General duty to protect the public's interest

- a) In terms of a property practitioners' general duty to members of the public and other persons or bodies, a property practitioner -
 - i) shall not in or pursuant to the conduct of his business do or omit to do any act which is or may be contrary to the integrity of property practitioners in general;
 - ii) shall protect the interests of his client at all times to the best of his ability, with due regard to the interests of all other parties concerned;
 - iii) shall not in his capacity as a property practitioner wilfully or negligently fail to perform any work or duties with such degree of care and skill as might reasonably be expected of a property practitioner;
 - iv) shall comply with both the Act and these regulations;
 - v) shall not through the medium of a company, close corporation or third party, or by using such company, close corporation or third party, or by using such company, close corporation or third party as a front or nominee do anything which would not be permissible for him to do if he were operating as a property practitioner;
 - vi) shall not have any interest, whether directly or indirectly in any legal practice that provides conveyancing services to the clients and customers of such property practitioner or any sole proprietorship,

partnership, company, close corporation, business trust or similar entity in which that property practitioner holds a direct or indirect interest.

Mandates

- b) No property practitioner shall -
 - i) offer, purport or attempt to offer any immovable property for sale or to let or negotiate in connection therewith or canvass or undertake or offer to canvass a purchaser or lessee therefor, unless he has been given a mandate to do so by the seller or lessor of the property, or his duly authorised agent;
 - ii) on behalf of a prospective purchaser or lessee, offer, purport or attempt to offer to purchase or lease any immovable property or negotiate in connection therewith or canvass, or undertake or offer to canvass a seller or lessor therefor, unless he has been given a mandate to do so by such prospective purchaser or lessee, as the case may be, or his duly authorised agent;
 - iii) accept a sole mandate or the extension of the period of an existing sole mandate, unless -
 - 1. all the terms of such mandate (or extension, as the case may be), are in writing and signed by the client; and
 - the expiry date of the mandate (or extension, as the case may be), which shall be expressed as a calendar date, is specifically recorded in the written sole mandate (or extension, as the case may be);
 - iv) accept a sole mandate which contains a provision conferring upon him
 - an option to extend the sole mandate for a certain period after expiry of the sole mandate; or
 - 2. a mandate to continue to render the same service referred to in the sole mandate, after expiry of the sole mandate, unless -
 - a. the client has prior to his signature of the sole mandate expressly consented in a written document executed independently of the said sole mandate, to the inclusion of such provisions (as the case may be); and

- such document contains an explanation of the reasons for and implications of the inclusion of such provision;
 and
- c. such document is signed by both the client and the property practitioner in question;
- v) accept a sole mandate which also confers upon him a power of attorney to act on behalf of the person conferring the mandate, unless the intention and effect of such power of attorney is fully explained in the document embodying the sole mandate;
- vi) include, or cause to be included, or accept the benefit of, any clause in
 a contract of sale or lease of immovable property negotiated by him,
 whereby a sole mandate is directly or indirectly conferred upon him to
 sell or let the said immovable property at any time after the conclusion
 of the said contract;
- vii) accept any mandate or instructions for work in respect of immovable property if his interest therein would compete with his obligations towards an existing client in respect of the same immovable property without first disclosing such interest in writing to such client;
- viii) knowingly or negligently make a material misrepresentation concerning the likely market value or rental income of immovable property to a seller or lessor thereof, in order to obtain a mandate in respect of such property;
- ix) accept a mandate in respect of any immovable property if the performance of the mandate requires specialised skill or knowledge falling outside his field of competence, unless he will in the performance of the mandate be assisted by a person who has the required skill or knowledge and this fact is disclosed in writing to the client;
- x) accept a sole mandate to sell or let immovable property, unless he has explained in writing to the client
 - the legal implications should the client during the currency of the sole mandate or thereafter sell or let the property without the assistance of the property practitioner, or through the intervention of another property practitioner; and

what specific obligations in respect of the marketing of the property will be assumed by the property practitioner in his endeavour to perform the mandate,

provided that such explanations, if contained in a standard pre-printed or typed sole mandate document, shall be in lettering not smaller than that generally used in the remainder of the document.

Duty to disclose

- c) A property practitioner shall -
 - convey to a purchaser or lessee or a prospective purchaser or lessee
 of immovable property in respect of which a mandate has been given to
 him to sell, let, buy or hire, all facts concerning such property as are, or
 should reasonably in the circumstances be, within his personal
 knowledge and which are or could be material to a prospective
 purchaser or lessee thereof;
 - ii) if he conducts his business in terms of a franchise, disclose clearly and unambiguously in all his correspondence, circulars, advertisements and other written documentation that he operates in terms of a franchise and state thereon his name and the name of the franchisor:
 - iii) if he conducts his business under a trade name or style other than his own name, clearly disclose his full name in all correspondence, circulars and other written documentation; and
 - iv) not perform or attempt to perform any mandate in respect of a particular property if a current prior mandate, which conflicts with the aforesaid mandate, has been accepted by him, unless he has disclosed to the person who has given the later mandate the existence of such prior mandate, and the fact that he will not be the property practitioner's client in respect of that property.
- d) No property practitioner shall purchase directly or indirectly for himself, or acquire any interest in, or conclude a lease in respect of, any immovable property in respect of which he has a mandate, without the full knowledge and consent of the person who conferred the mandate, or sell or let his own immovable property or any immovable property in which he has any direct or indirect interest, to any prospective purchaser or lessee who has retained his services, without that purchaser or lessee having full knowledge of his ownership of, or interest in, such immovable property.

<u>Duty not to make misrepresentations or false statements or to use harmful</u> marketing techniques

- e) No property practitioner shall -
 - i) in his capacity as a property practitioner publish or cause to be published any advertisement which could create the impression that it was published by the owner, seller or lessor of immovable property, or by a prospective purchase or lessee of immovable property;
 - wilfully or negligently, in relation to his activities as a property practitioner, prepare, make or assist any other person to prepare or make any false statement, whether orally or in writing, or sign any false statement in relation thereto knowing it to be false, or knowingly or recklessly prepare or maintain any false books of account or other records;
 - claim to be an expert or to have specialised knowledge in respect of any service if, in fact, he is not such an expert or does not have such special knowledge;
 - iv) advertise or otherwise market immovable property in respect of which
 he has been given a mandate to sell or let, at a price or rental other
 than that agreed upon with the seller or lessor of the property;
 - v) without derogating from the generality of the aforegoing -
 - wilfully or negligently mislead or misrepresent in regard to any matter pertaining to the immovable property in respect of which he has a mandate;
 - use any harmful or misleading marketing technique or method to influence any person to confer upon him a mandate to render any service or to sell, purchase, let or hire immovable property, having regard to the general experience which such person has concerning property transactions and the circumstances surrounding the transaction or proposed transaction;
 - vi) use any firm or trading name in respect of his business if such name may give rise to confusion on the part of the public in respect of the nature of the business carried on by him;
 - vii) inform a seller or purchaser, or prospective seller or purchaser, of immovable property in respect of which he has been given a mandate

to sell or purchase, that he has obtained an offer in respect of the property from a purchaser or seller (as the case may be), unless such offer –

- 1. is in writing;
- 2. has been signed by the offeror; and
- 3. is, to the knowledge of the property practitioner concerned, a *bona fide* offer;
- viii) affix any board or notice to immovable property indicating that such property is for sale or hire or has been sold or let, unless
 - 1. the seller or lessor (as the case may be) has given his written consent to do so; and
 - the property practitioner concerned in fact has a mandate to sell or let the property, or in fact has sold or let the property, as the case may be.

Duties in respect of offers and contracts

- f) No property practitioner
 - i) who has a mandate to sell or purchase immovable property shall wilfully fail to present or cause to be presented to the seller or purchaser concerned, any offer to purchase or sell such property, received prior to the conclusion of a contract of sale in respect of such property, unless the seller or purchaser (as the case may be) has instructed him expressly not to present such offer;
 - who has a mandate to sell immovable property, may present competing offers to purchase the property in such a manner as to induce the seller to accept any particular offer without regard to the advantages and/or disadvantages of each offer for the seller;
 - iii) shall amend any provision of a signed offer, prior to rejection thereof, or a written mandate or any contract of sale or lease, without the knowledge and express consent of the offeror or the parties to the contract, as the case may be.
- g) A property practitioner shall
 - i) explain to every prospective party to any written offer or contract negotiated or procured by him in his capacity as a property practitioner,

- prior to signature thereof by such party, the meaning and consequences of the material provisions of such offer or contract, or, if he is unable to do so, refer such party to a person who can do so;
- ii) if he knows that an offer submitted by him as a property practitioner to any party has been accepted, or has not been accepted by the expiry date thereof, forthwith notify the offeror of such fact; and
- iii) without undue delay furnish every contracting party with a copy of an agreement of sale, lease, option or mandate with which he is concerned as a property practitioner, provided that the aforegoing shall also apply in respect of an offer to purchase or lease if the offeror specifically requests a copy thereof.

Remuneration

- h) No property practitioner shall -
 - stipulate for, demand or receive directly or indirectly any remuneration, commission, benefit or gain arising from or connected with any completed, pending or proposed contract of sale or lease which is subject to -
 - a suspensive condition, until such time as that condition has been fulfilled; or
 - a resolutive condition, during the time that the transaction may fall away as a result of the operation of the said resolutive condition, provided that the aforegoing shall not apply if –
 - a. good cause exists; and
 - b. the party liable for the payment of the remuneration, commission, benefit or gain has expressly consented in a written document executed independently of the contract in question, to such payment at any time, notwithstanding the fact that the said contract is subject to a suspensive or resolutive condition, as the case may be; and
 - such document contains an explanation of the implications and financial risks for such party of such payment; and

- d. such document is signed by such party and the property practitioner in question;
- i) convey to his client or any other party to a completed or proposed transaction in which he acted or acts as a property practitioner, that he is precluded by law from charging less than a particular commission or fee, or that such commission or fee is prescribed by law, the authority or any institute or association of property practitioners or any other body;
- j) introduce a prospective purchaser or lessee to any immovable property or to the seller or lessor thereof, if he knows, or has reason to believe, that such person has already been introduced to such property or the seller or lessor thereof by another property practitioner and that there is a likelihood that his client may have to pay commission to such other, or to more than one, property practitioner should the sale or lease be concluded through his intervention, provided that the aforegoing shall not apply if the property practitioner has informed his client of such likelihood and obtained his written consent to introduce such party to the property or the seller or lessor thereof;
- k) include, or cause to be included, or accept the benefit of, any clause in a mandate or in a contract of sale or lease of immovable property, providing for payment to him by the seller or lessor of immovable property, of any remuneration, commission, benefit or gain arising from or connected with a contract of sale or lease, regardless of whether the purchaser or lessee is financially able to fulfill his obligations in terms of the said contract, provided that the aforegoing shall not apply if
 - i) good cause exists; and
 - ii) the seller or lessor has, prior to his signature of the contract or mandate (as the case may be) consented in writing in a document executed independently of the said mandate and contract, to such payment; and
 - iii) such document contains an explanation of the implications and financial risks for the seller or lessor of such payment; and
 - iv) such document is signed by both the property practitioner and the seller or lessor; or
- I) include, or cause to be included, or accept the benefit of, any clause in a contract of sale or lease of immovable property negotiated by him, entitling him to deduct from any money entrusted to him in terms of the contract, any remuneration, commission, benefit or gain arising from or connected with such contract, provided that the aforegoing shall not be so construed so as to prohibit

a property practitioner from making such deduction when such money is actually paid over by him to the party entitled thereto and such party is in terms of the said contract liable for the payment of such remuneration, commission, benefit or gain.

Trust money and interest

- m) A property practitioner -
 - i) shall not solicit or influence any person entitled to trust funds under his control to make over or pay to the property practitioner directly or indirectly any interest on moneys deposited or invested in terms of section 54 (1) or 54 (2) of the Act;
 - ii) shall, if any money is invested by him pursuant to section 54 (2) of the Act or pursuant to an instruction by the party entitled to the interest on money held in trust by the property practitioner -
 - invest such money at the best interest rate available in the circumstances at the bank or building society where he normally keeps his trust account or accounts, and
 - pay the full amount of the interest which accrued on the investment to the party entitled to such interest, or the authority, as the case may be, subject to any written agreement in this regard between him and such party;
 - iii) shall not include, or cause to be included, or accept the benefit of, any clause in a contract of sale of immovable property negotiated by him, providing for payment to the seller, prior to registration of transfer of the property in the purchaser's name, of any portion of the purchase price entrusted to the property practitioner by the purchaser: Provided that the aforegoing shall not apply if -
 - 1. good cause exists; and
 - the purchaser has prior to his signature of the contract in question, consented in writing in a document executed independently of the said contract, to such payment; and
 - 3. such document contains an explanation of the implications and financial risks of such payment for the purchaser; and

- 4. such document is signed by both the seller and the purchaser and the property practitioner in question;
- iv) shall not operate a trust account, other than in compliance with the Act and these regulations.

Confidentiality

n) No property practitioner shall, without just cause, divulge to any third party any confidential information obtained by him concerning the business affairs, trade secrets or technical methods or processes of a client or any party to a transaction in respect of which he acted as a property practitioner.

35. UNDESIRABLE BUSINESS PRACTICES

- a) Pursuant to the provisions of section 63 (1) of the Act, the following business practices are prohibited
 - i) The soliciting or acceptance of mandates for the sale of properties from members of the public by an attorneys' practice (whether such practice is on the attorney's own account, as a partner in a firm of attorneys or as a member of a professional company), save that this shall not apply to the existing clients of the practice;
 - ii) Any arrangement in terms of which any attorney or attorney's practice provides conveyancing services to any parties to a property transaction which has in any way been brokered or arranged either by such attorney or attorneys practice or by any property practitioner in which such attorney or any member of such attorney's practice or any person related to such attorney or member of an attorney's practice has any direct or indirect interest; and
 - iii) Any arrangement in terms of which any party or person that directly or indirectly controls or manages any property development, including any homeowners' association (the "managing organisation") –
 - receives money or any other reward in exchange for a benefit, advantage or other form of preferential treatment in respect of the marketing of properties in such property development;
 - requires that any property in such property development may only be disposed of through the agency of the managing organisation or a property practitioner designated by the managing organisation or which imposes any form of penalty in respect of a failure to do so;

- requires that any property in such property development may only be disposed of to the managing organisation or a person or entity designated by the managing organisation;
- effectively provides an advantage to any one property practitioner or group of property practitioners over and above any other property practitioners, in providing services in relation to properties in such property development; or
- effectively excludes or disadvantages any property practitioner or group of property practitioners from being able to provide services in relation to properties in such property development.

36. MANDATORY DISCLOSURE

 a) The mandatory disclosure referred to in section 67 of the Act shall be in the following format -

IMMOVABLE PROPERTY CONDITION REPORT

1 <u>Disclaimer</u>

This condition report concerns the immovable property situated at [insert deeds office and physical description] (the "Property"). This report does not constitute a guarantee or warranty of any kind by the owner of the Property or by the property practitioners representing that owner in any transaction. This report should, therefore, not be regarded as a substitute for any inspections or warranties that prospective purchasers may wish to obtain prior to concluding an agreement of sale in respect of the Property.

2 **Definitions**

In this form -

- 2.1 "to be aware" means to have actual notice or knowledge of a certain fact or state of affairs; and
- "defect" means any condition, whether latent or patent, that would or could have a significant deleterious or adverse impact on, or affect, the value of the property, that would or could significantly impair or impact upon the health or safety of any future occupants of the property or that, if not repaired, removed or replaced, would or could significantly shorten or adversely affect the expected normal lifespan of the Property.

3 <u>Disclosure of information</u>

The owner of the Property discloses the information hereunder in the full knowledge that, even though this is not to be construed as a warranty, prospective purchasers of the Property may rely on such information when deciding whether, and on what terms, to purchase the Property. The owner hereby authorises the appointed property practitioner marketing the Property for sale to provide a copy of this statement, and to disclose any information contained in this statement, to any person in connection with any actual or anticipated sale of the Property.

4 Provision of additional information

The owner represents that to the best of his or her knowledge the responses to the statements in respect of the Property contained herein have been accurately noted as "yes", "no" or "not applicable". Should the owner have responded to any of the statements with a "yes", the owner shall be obliged to provide, in the additional information area of this form, a full explanation as to the response to the statement concerned.

5 Statements in connection with Property

	YES	NO	N/A
I am aware of the defects in the roof			
I am aware of the defects in the electrical systems			
I am aware of the defects in the plumbing system, including in the swimming pool (if any)			
I am aware of the defects in the heating and air			
conditioning systems, including the air filters and humidifiers			
I am aware of the septic or other sanitary disposal systems			
I am aware of any defects to the property and/or in the			
basement or foundations of the property, including			
cracks, seepage and bulges. Other such defects			
include, but are not limited to, flooding, dampness or			
wet walls and unsafe concentrations of mould or			
defects in drain tiling or sump pumps			
I am aware of structural defects in the Property			
I am aware of boundary line dispute, encroachments or			
encumbrances in connection with the Property			
I am aware that remodelling and refurbishment have			
affected the structure of the Property			
I am aware that any additions or improvements made			
to or any erections made on the property, have been			
done or were made, only after the required consents,			
permissions and permits to do so were properly			
obtained.			

I am aware that a structure on the Property has been		
earmarked as a historic structure or heritage site		
ADDITIONAL INFORMATION	١	
1		

6 Owner's certification

The owner hereby certifies that the information provided in this report is, to the best of the owner's knowledge and belief, true and correct as at the date when the owner signs this report.

7 <u>Certification by person supplying information</u>

If a person other than the owner of the property provides the required information that person must certify that he/she is duly authorised by the owner to supply the information and that he/she has supplied the correct information on which the owner relied for the purposes of this report and, in addition, that the information contained herein is, to the best of that person's knowledge and belief, true and correct as at the date on which that person signs this report.

8 Notice regarding advice or inspections

Both the owner as well as potential buyers of the property may wish to obtain professional advice and/or to undertake a professional inspection of the property. Under such circumstances adequate provisions must be contained in any agreement of sale to be concluded between the parties pertaining to the obtaining of any such professional advice and/or the conducting of required inspections and/or the disclosure of defects and/or the making of required warranties.

	9	Buyer's acknowledgement
	expe	e prospective buyer acknowledges that he/she has been informed that professional tise and/or technical skill and knowledge may be required to detect defects in, and non-liance aspects concerning, the property.
	□ Th	e prospective buyer acknowledges receipt of a copy of this statement.
	10	<u>Signatures</u>
Signe	ed at _	on
Signa	ature c	owner
Signa	ature c	purchaser
Signa	ature c	property practitioner

37. WORDING ON LETTERHEADS AND IN AGREEMENTS

- a) The following wording must appear on all letterheads or marketing material pertaining to a property practitioner: "Holds a Fidelity Fund certificate issued by the Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority" and where a candidate property practitioner is making use of such letterheads or is referenced in such marketing material, the fact that such individual is a candidate property practitioner must be clearly stated.
- b) Any agreement in connection with a property transaction to which the property practitioner is a party must contain a clause in the following terms: "[Insert name of property practitioner as defined in the agreement] hereby warrants the validity of his / her / its Fidelity Fund certificate as at the date of signature of this Agreement."

CHAPTER 8: ADMINISTRATIVE AND OTHER MATTERS

38. DISTINCTION BETWEEN MINOR AND MAJOR CONTRAVENTIONS

39. CONTRAVENTIONS OF THE ACT ARE CLASSIFIED AS MINOR OR SUBSTANTIAL, AND ATTRACT THE MAXIMUM FINES AS SET OUT BELOW –

NO	SECTION REFERENCE	CONTRAVENTION MINOR OR SUBSTANTIAL	MAXIMUM FINE
1.	23 (1)	Minor	R 5 000
2.	41 (1)	Minor	R 5 000
3.	47 (1)	Substantial	R 15 000
4.	47 (2)	Substantial	R 10 000
5.	47 (4)		R 450 per full month
6.	47 (5)	Minor	R 1 500
7.	47 (6)	Minor	R 500
8.	47 (7)	Minor	R 2 000
9.	48 (1)	Substantial	R 25 000
10.	48 (4)	Substantial	R 10 000, in respect of the failure to effect a repayment when requested to do so.
11.	51 (5)	Minor	R 1 500
12.	52 (2)	Substantial	R 1 500
13.	52 (6)	Substantial where withdrawn, minor where lapsed.	R 25 000 where withdrawn R 7 500 where lapsed.
14.	52 (7)	Substantial where withdrawn, minor where lapsed	R 25 000 where substantial R 7 500 where minor
15.	53 (1) (a) to (c)	Substantial	R 1 500

NO	SECTION REFERENCE	CONTRAVENTION MINOR OR SUBSTANTIAL	MAXIMUM FINE
16.	54 (1) (a) to (c)	Minor	R 7 500
17.	54 (2) (a) to (b)	Minor	In respect of subparagraph (a) R 750 and in respect of subparagraph (b) R 1 500.
18.	54 (3) (a) to (b)	Substantial in respect of subparagraph (a) and minor in respect of subparagraph (b).	R 40 000 in respect of subparagraph (a) and R 7 500 respect of subparagraph (b).
19.	54 (5) (a) to (c)	Minor	R 25 000
20.	54 (6)	Minor	R 20 per day in respect of each day (but subject to a maximum of R 5 000).
21.	54 (7)	Minor	R 1 500
22.	54 (9) (a) to (d)	Minor	R 7 500
23.	54 (10)	Substantial	R 25 000
24.	54 (14)	Minor	R 1 000
25.	55 (1) (a) to (f)	Substantial (is stated in the Act as being an offence)	R 1 500 per annum
26.	55 (4) (a) to (b)	Minor	R 7 500
27.	56 (1)	Minor	R 7 500
28.	56 (2)	Minor	R 7 500
29.	56 (3)	Minor	R 7 500
30.	56 (5)	Minor	R 7 500
31.	57 (1)	Minor	R 2 500
32.	58 (1) (a) to (b)	Substantial in respect of (a) and minor in respect of (b).	R 25 000 in respect of (a) and R 2 500 in respect of (b).

NO	SECTION REFERENCE	CONTRAVENTION MINOR OR SUBSTANTIAL	MAXIMUM FINE
33.	59 (1) (a) to (c)	Substantial	R 5 000
34.	61 (3)	Minor	R 750
35.	62 (1) (a) (k)	Substantial in respect of subparagraph (h).	R 25 000 in respect of subparagraph (h).
		Minor in respect of all other subparagraphs.	R 5 000 in respect of subparagraphs (a), (f), (g) and (j).
			R 1 500 in respect of each other subparagraph, other than (k).
			In respect of (k), as may be provided for in the Act or otherwise under this regulation.
36.	64 (1) and (2)	Minor	R 1 500
37.	64 (4)	Minor	R 1 500
38.	65 (1)	Substantial	R 25 000
39.	65 (2)	Minor	R 1 500
40.	66 (1) (a) to (d)	Substantial (is stated in the Act as being an offence)	R 25 000
41.	67 (1)	Minor	R 15 000
42.	69 (2)	Minor	R 1 500

40. SPECIFICATION OF OTHER SERVICES

a) Pursuant to the provisions of subsection (a) (vi) of the definition of "property practitioner" in the Act, the following service is specified: the sale, by auction or otherwise, by any person as part of the activities of operating a property

development business, of any property or any interest, right or title in or to a property or a property development: <u>provided that the foregoing shall not apply in circumstances where such sale, auction or other activity is conducted solely through the auspices of a property practitioner falling within subsection (a) (i) of the definition of "property practitioner" who is the holder of a current fidelity fund certificate issued under the provisions of the Act</u>

41. DOCUMENT RETENTION

- a) In terms of section 55 (1) (f) of the Property Practitioners Act [insert] of 2019, it
 is prescribed that the following documents must be retained in accordance with
 the provisions of section 55
 - i) copies of all electronic communications sent or received by the property practitioner to and from members of the public in the course of carrying out its activities as a property practitioner, other than in circumstances where a property practitioner is acting in the course and scope of his or her employment by a person or entity that is a registered property practitioner in terms of the Property Practitioners Act [insert] of 2019; and
 - where a property practitioner employs any other property practitioner, copies of all electronic communications sent or received by such employee property practitioner to or from members of the public in the course and scope of carrying out his or her employment duties,

provided that such obligation shall not extend to electronic communications on social media which are generally accessible by members of the public.

42. ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

In terms of section 70 (1) (a) of the Act, incidental matters of a procedural or administrative nature are prescribed as set out in the schedules hereto.

SCHEDULE 1

ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS RELATING TO EXEMPTIONS

Manner and Form of Application

- a) For the purposes of section 4 of the Property Practitioners Act [insert] of 2019
 ("Act"), the following is prescribed
 - An application for exemption under section 4 of the Act must be submitted in writing to the Authority either by email or by hand delivery to the offices of the Authority as set out further below.
 - ii) The application for exemption must be made using form E1 below.
 - iii) Any objection to an exemption must be made using form E2 below.

Process Pertaining to Exemptions

- b) Where application has been made for exemption in respect of any matter contemplated in the Act, no action will be taken against the applicant in relation to non-compliance with the matter in relation to which exemption is sought, until such exemption application has been finalised in accordance with the process set out in this Schedule 1. If such any exemption application is refused, notice of such refusal together with the reasons therefor must be given to the applicant and the applicant must be given a reasonable period of time within which to bring about compliance with the matter which is the subject of such exemption application in which regard the Authority must, if it requires such compliance, issue a compliance notice as contemplated in section 26. The aforegoing shall only apply where the exemption application precedes the action taken. It shall in no way affect any action that had already been mounted or proceedings against the applicant that are already underway on the date on which the application was lodged.
- c) An application for exemption must be either uploaded through the Authority's web portal or otherwise must be sent by the applicant to the Authority's email address at [insert email address] or otherwise sent by post or delivered by hand to the following address of the Authority -

Property Practitioners Regulatory Authority 63 Wierda Road East (Cnr Johan) Wierda Valley Sandton Johannesburg 2196

d) The Authority must, within 60 working days, consider any application for exemption submitted to it which is compliant with the provisions of this Regulation, unless the Authority, on good grounds in writing, informs the applicant of the reasons why that period is to be extended, provided that such extension may not exceed 20 working days.

- e) The period of 60 working days referred to in regulation d) foregoing commences afresh if the Authority requests the applicant to submit additional information or to correct said application.
- f) If the Authority fails to comply with regulation d) foregoing, the application is deemed to have been approved and the Authority may not take any action against the applicant in relation to non-compliance with the matter which has been the subject of such exemption application, for so long as the exemption remains of force and effect.
- g) An application for exemption may be made by any person or organisation, whether such person or organisation is a property practitioner or not. Without limiting the foregoing, an application for exemption may be made by a representative organisation or association on behalf of its members or membership.

Administration of Exemption Applications

- h) As a matter of practice, exemptions should be granted in circumstances where none of the considerations in section 4 (5) (a), (b), (c) or (e) arises and, having regard to any considerations as referred to in section 4 (5) (d), such exemption will not have a material adverse effect upon consumers rights.
- i) As a matter of practice, exemptions from the provisions of section 58 (1) (b) should be granted (a) in circumstances where it can be shown on a balance of probabilities that such will be to the benefit of consumers or members of the public or (b) otherwise in circumstances where good and sufficient cause exists for such exemption.
- j) Where natural persons apply for exemption from either or both provisions of section 50 (a) (vii) and 50 (a) (x), such exemptions should ordinarily be granted. Applications for exemption from the provisions of 50 (a) (vii) and 50 (a) (x) may be submitted simultaneously with any application for registration as a property practitioner, for a fidelity fund certificate or for renewal of a fidelity fund certificate.
- k) In considering whether an exemption should be granted, regard should be had to the administrative burden on the Authority of not granting such exemption.
- In considering any exemption application, due regard should be had to the legitimate expectations of the applicant, regard being had to previous practice in regard to exemption applications of the kind in question.

- m) An exemption application may be submitted simultaneously with an application for registration as a property practitioner or with an application for a fidelity fund certificate and, in such event, such application must be dealt with simultaneously if the granting of such registration or the issue of such fidelity fund certificate is or may reasonably be considered to be, contingent upon the exemption application being granted.
- n) Any person who applies for registration or a fidelity fund certificate may be exempted from the obligation to pay any prescribed fees pertaining thereto or otherwise be permitted by the Authority to discharge such fees over such period of time as the Authority may consider reasonable in the circumstances if either (a) such applicant provides the Authority with reasonable proof of financial hardship or (b) the interests of justice so require.
- o) Where a party that applies for exemption acts solely as a conduit or platform for the placing of advertisements by property practitioners, such exemption should in the absence of other considerations relating to protecting the interests of consumers, be granted.
- p) Where it is alleged that a property practitioner that is a partnership, company, trust, close corporation or similar organisational entity (a "business property practitioner") has a partner, director, trustee or member that does not hold a fidelity fund certificate as required in terms of section 48 (2), written confirmation from the auditors or attorneys of the business property practitioner concerned that such partner, director, trustee or member (the "non-compliant executive member") has subsequently been removed, has resigned or has withdrawn from such position will be proof of such fact, provided that it is accompanied by an affidavit by a partner, director trustee or member of the business property practitioner concerned as follows —
- I, [insert name] with identity number [insert details] [alternatively, insert passport number and details of the issuing country], being a [insert capacity] of [insert the full name of the business property practitioner concerned] (with registration number [insert details]) [delete the reference to the registration number if the property practitioner in question does not have a registration number], do hereby state and make oath/affirm that [insert the full name of the non-compliant executive member] (with identity number [insert details]) [alternatively, insert passport number and details of the issuing country], has as of [insert date] ceased to act as a [insert the relevant capacity] of [insert the full name of the business property practitioner concerned] or to have any involvement with the management of or the direction of the affairs of [insert the full name of the business property practitioner concerned].

- q) Where a property practitioner that is a partnership, company, trust, close corporation or similar organisational entity (a "business property practitioner") has non-executive directors or has finance, marketing, information technology or human resource directors or any other director who is not directly concerned with the management and oversight of individual property practitioners, exemption should ordinarily be granted from the provisions of section 48 (1) (b) and 48 (2) in respect of such persons, upon application being made to the Authority.
- r) Where an exemption application has or is likely to have an effect on significant numbers of property practitioners, the Authority must consult with industry bodies representing property practitioners before considering and finalising such exemption application.

FORM E1– APPLICATION FOR EXEMPTION FROM PROVISIONS OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, 2019

Full names of the applicant:

If the applicant is a natural person:

South African identity number of the applicant:

If no South African identity number is available, then:

Passport number of the applicant:

Country of issue of passport:

State the place of residence of the applicant:

State the principal place of business of the applicant, if applicable:

State the name of the employer of the applicant, if applicable:

If the applicant is not a natural person: State the form of the applicant (e.g. company, close corporation, trust, association): State the registration number of the applicant, if applicable: State the place of registration of the applicant, if applicable: State the principal place of business of the applicant, if applicable: Provide full details of the directors, members, trustees or similar persons exercising control over the applicant (attached separately, if necessary):
Please also provide full details of shareholders, members, beneficiaries or other persons who have a direct financial interest in the applicant (attached separately, if necessary):
Briefly state the reason exemption is applied for (full reasons may be attached separately):

If the applicant is or has at any time been the holder of a fidelity fund certificate issued by the Authority or its predecessor in title the Estate Agency Affairs Board, attach a copy of the most recent version of the fidelity fund certificate held by the applicant.

Please separately attach comprehensive reasons as to why exemption is being applied for and also provide all relevant supporting documentation.

State the specific exemption is sou		ons of the Property Prac	titioners Act, 2019 from which
If the applicant is r	not a natural person, also	attach an authorising resc	olution by the board of
State the period f	or which exemption is sou	ight:	
	s or trustees or similar better	_	
Signed at	on this	day of	20
at			
For and on behalf o	f the applicant		
Full names:			

FORM E2 FORM E1– OBJECTION TO EXEMPTION GRANTED UNDER THE PROVISIONS OF THE PROPERTY PRACTITIONERS ACT, 2019

Full names of the objecting party:

If the objecting party is a natural person: South African identity number of the objecting party: If no South African identity number is available, then:

Passport number of the objecting party:

Country of issue of objecting party:

State the place of residence of the objecting party:

State the principal place of business of the objecting party, if applicable:

State the name of the employer of the objecting party, if applicable:

If the objecting party is not a natural person:

State the form of the objecting party (e.g. company, close corporation, trust, association):

State the registration number of the objecting party, if applicable:

State the place of registration of the objecting party, if applicable:

State the principal place of business of the objecting party, if applicable:

Provide full details of the directors, members, trustees or similar persons exercising control over the objecting party (attached separately, if necessary):

Please also provide full details of shareholders, members, beneficiaries or other persons who have a direct financial interest in the objecting party (attached separately, if necessary):

Briefly state the b	asis of the objection (full	reasons may be attache	d separately):
I -	sections and subsection has been granted and to v		ctitioners Act, 2019 in respect of
	y is or has at any time beer		
· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	predecessor in title the E of the fidelity fund certific		
• •	ttach comprehensive reasons supporting documentation		is objected to and also
of directors, memb	y is not a natural person, a ers or trustees or similar tory below to submit the o	body exercising control	of the applicant which
Signed at	on this	day of	20
at		·	
For and on behalf of	the objecting party		
Full names:			

SCHEDULE 2

ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS RELATING TO REGISTRATIONS AND FIDELITY FUND CERTIFICATES

- s) Where a natural person acts as a property practitioner in different capacities, a single fidelity fund certificate shall be issued to that natural person in respect of all capacities in which they act as a property practitioner.
- t) A fidelity fund certificate will not state the capacity in which the holder holds that fidelity fund certificate.
- u) The Authority may not as a precondition to issuing a fidelity fund certificate require a property practitioner to bring into compliance any matter pertaining to any period preceding the date upon which a fidelity fund certificate was previously issued to the property practitioner concerned, unless either (a) that fidelity fund certificate was issued subject to the property practitioner bringing such specific matter into compliance or (b) a complaint has been lodged with the Authority in relation to any such non-compliance by the property practitioner concerned
- v) All fidelity fund certificates, and registration certificates will be issued by uploading the same to the Authority's web portal and making such accessible to the property practitioner concerned. A fidelity fund certificate or a registration certificate will be issued to and come into the possession of a property practitioner once such certificate is made available on the Authority's web portal, such that a copy of it is capable of being downloaded by the property practitioner concerned. Should the Authority not observe the time period contemplated in section 49 (1), then in accordance with section 49 (3), an application for a fidelity fund certificate is deemed to have been approved by the Authority which must, upon the applicant's written request, issue the fidelity fund certificate within 10 working days. Furthermore, the property practitioner will be deemed to be compliant with all provisions of the Act requiring possession of a fidelity fund certificate, and no action relating to non-possession of a fidelity fund certificate may be taken against such property practitioner.
- w) A fidelity fund certificate downloaded from the Authority's web portal will, if saved and retained in the original file format together with its original properties, constitute an original fidelity fund certificate for the purposes of the Act and will retain that character if sent unaltered as part of an electronic message as contemplated in the Electronic Communications and Transactions Act, 25 of 2002. A fidelity fund certificate may in accordance with the foregoing be

- provided electronically to a conveyancer for the purposes of compliance with section 56 (5).
- x) Prior to withdrawing a fidelity fund certificate (whether in terms of section 52 (1) or otherwise) and without derogating from the requirements of administrative law, the Authority must
 - i) give notice of its intention to withdraw such fidelity fund certificate; and
 - ii) first grant the person in question an opportunity to make representations within a period of 30 days as to why such fidelity fund certificate should not be withdrawn; and
 - iii) first grant the person in question an opportunity to apply within a period of 30 days for exemption, should they wish to do so.

SCHEDULE 3

GRANTS FROM THE FIDELITY FUND

- y) For the purposes of section 39 (1) grants from the Fidelity Fund may not without ministerial consent cause the Fidelity Fund to be reduced to a sum of less than R 500,000,000 (five hundred million Rand), provided always that the aforesaid amount will be escalated annually on 01 January of each year by the increase in CPI over the preceding year, with the first such escalation occurring on 01 January 2020
- z) For the purposes of the foregoing "CPI" means the consumer price index, statistical release P0141 as published from time to time by Statistics South Africa from time to time provided that if, at any time, such index shall cease to be published then there will be used other official information or index as may published by Statistics South Africa from time to time in lieu of statistical release P0141.
- aa) All amounts not required for the purposes referred to in Section 39 of the Property Practitioners Act shall be allocated to and paid over to the Transformation Fund for utilisation by the Transformation Fund in accordance with the provisions of the Act as read with these Regulations.

SCHEDULE 4

GENERAL ADMINISTRATIVE MATTERS

- bb) For the purposes of section 54 (14), the relevant confirmation or update must be uploaded to the Authority's web portal, provided always that a property practitioner may send such confirmation or update to the email address or deliver such confirmation update by post or by hand to the physical address provided for in regulation c) of Schedule 1 (Administrative Matters Relating to Exemptions).
- cc) Where an property practitioner who is a natural person acts on behalf of any property practitioner that is a partnership, company, trust, close corporation or similar organisational entity (a "business property practitioner"), that natural person property practitioner must reflect on all emails, letters, contracts, business cards, marketing materials and similar forms of communication the full name, physical address, email address and telephone number of the business property practitioner on behalf of whom that natural person property practitioner is acting.
- dd) All emails, letters, contracts, business cards, marketing materials and similar forms of communications must, in addition to the matters prescribed for in terms of section 53 (1) further reflect, in respect of each property practitioner
 - i) that is a sole proprietorship, partnership, company, close corporation or trust (a "business property practitioner") that such holds a fidelity fund certificate in the capacity of a business property practitioner;
 - ii) whether or not that business property practitioner operates a trust account;
 - iii) in respect of each natural person that is associated with or operates under the auspices of that business property practitioner, the name of such natural person together with a statement that such natural person holds a fidelity fund certificate and the capacity in which such person acts as a property practitioner in relation to that business property practitioner, being either a principal, a full status property practitioner or an intern.
- ee) For the purposes of section 62 (2) (1) (d), the Authority must grant a property practitioner a period of at least 30 days to provide the relevant requested information, calculated from the date upon which that property practitioner first receives such request for information.

- ff) A person who wishes to claim for compensation from the Property Practitioners Fidelity Fund in respect of theft of trust money by a property practitioner shall not be required to take any steps against the property practitioner concerned, other than as provided for in section 37 (2) of the Act.
- gg) The financial statements of a property practitioner must either be prepared in accordance with a recognised financial reporting framework or a basis of accounting as determined by the property practitioner taking cognisance of other applicable laws and regulations which may prescribe the financial reporting framework to be applied in the preparation of the financial statements based on the type of business through which the property practitioner practices.
- hh) An audit report required under the provisions of the Act (as read together with these regulations) shall be in such form as is determined by the auditor carrying out said audit as being most appropriate in the circumstances, provided that if the South African Institute of Chartered Accountants (or its successor in title) determines one or more forms of audit report to be used for the purposes of the Act (as read together with these regulations), then the auditor shall use such form of report, provided further that
 - i) in carrying out his obligations the auditor shall comply with the auditing pronouncements in terms of the Auditing Profession Act, 26 of 2005;
 and
 - ii) if the auditor is unable to furnish an unqualified report, the fact thereof and the reasons therefor will be fully set out in the report and all alterations to an audit report must be signed by the auditor concerned.